A Good Country: My Life in Twelve Towns and the Ongoing Battle for a White America

Notes

Prologue: Extra American

Nazir *** Telephone Interview, December 30-31, 2017, Yardley, PA.

Introduction: Migrations

"But that narrative fails to explain why, despite our apparent mobility, we remain such a deeply racially segregated society." https://demographics.virginia.edu/DotMap/index.html

"I learned that the Hindu temple..." Asha Ramachandran Telephone Interview, April 2018, Yardley, PA.

"In the wake of Yusor, Deah, and Razan's murders..." Bill Chappel, "N.C. Man Pleads Guilty to Killing 3 Muslim College Students; Video Is Played In Court," *NPR.org*, June 12, 2019. https://www.npr.org/2019/06/12/731981858/n-c-man-pleads-guilty-to-murdering-3-muslim-college-students

"The three were killed by a man named Craig Hicks..." Blake Hodge, "Chapel Hill Shooting Sentencing, 'You the Hateful Murderer," *Chapelboro.com*, June 12, 2019.

Chapter 1: Yardley

"Penn was unknowingly riding through forests reflecting the sophisticated...See Matthew Knoblauch, "The First Gardeners: Native Americans and New Jersey's Environment at First Contact," *New Jersey Studies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, Vol 5, No 2, (2019), 171.

"Yardley and Fallsington were some of the first towns in colonial Pennsylvania, with populations of Swedes, Finns and Dutch..." Carl Bridenbaugh, "The Old and New Societies of the Delaware Valley in the 17th Century," *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 100, no. 2 (April 1976): 160-163.

"Penn planned what he called his holy experiment..." Edwin B. Bonner, "The Failure of the "Holy Experiment" in Pennsylvania," 1684-1699, *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* 21, no. 2 (Apr 1954): 94.

"Quakers, were seen as a threat to state authority...": Ibid., 98.

- "With his land grant to Penn, the king aimed... to stake a claim" Andrew R. Murphy, "The Limits and Promise of Political Theorizing," *History of Political Thought* 34, no. 4 (Winter 2103): 645.
- "Penn really did imagine building a society premised on freedom of conscience and governance by representative democracy" Paul Douglas Newman, "Good Will to all men...from the King on the throne to the beggar on the dunghill: William Penn, the Roman Catholics, and Religious Toleration," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* 61, no.4 (October 1994): 461-468.
- "He recruited...from among splinter Protestant sects" Richard S. Dunn, "Penn and the Selling of Pennsylvania," *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 127, no. 5 (Oct 4, 1983): 325; Newman 1994, 461-468.
- "Eager to avoid religious persecution..." Joseph E. Illick, "The Flight to Pennsylvania: Affirmation or Denial of Quakerism," *Quaker History* 59, no. 2, (Autumn 1970): 100-101.
- "that each individual has access to the divine truth or 'inner light'" Arlan M. Adams, "William Penn and the American Heritage of Religious Liberty," *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 137, no. 4 (December 1993): 519.
- "So, Penn arrived without soldiers and maintained no military force..." "The Holy Experiment, in Pennsylvania,' William Penn" *American Advocate of Peace (1834-1836)* 2, no. 11 (1836): 115-32.
- "I am very Sensible..." Ibid., 119.
- "he could barely fathom...failure to observe the Sabbath..." William Penn. "The Political Writings of William Penn, Introduction and annotations by Andrew R. Murphy" (Liberty Fund: 2002).
- "requiring only 'faith in Jesus Christ'..." William Penn "Charter of Liberties and Frame of Government" 1682. https://oll.libertyfund.org/pages/1682-charter-of-the-liberties-and-frame-of-government-of-pennsylvania
- "allowing that no one who 'confess and acknowledge'..." Ibid.
- "owing directly to Penn's notions of a free and good society" Adams (1993) 516.
- "I am arraigned a prisoner..." Andrew R. Murphy, "The People's Ancient and Just Liberties Asserted, in the Trial of William Penn and William Mead...in London, the First, Third, Fourth and Fifth of September, 1670...." *The Political Writing of William Penn*, (Liberty Fund, Inc., 2002).
- "Liberties are openly to be..." Ibid.

- "Penn was among the many English Quakers in Pennsylvania who enslaved Black people" Jean R. Soderlund, *Lenape Country: Delaware Valley Society Before William Penn*, (University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014) 12; Mary Ellen Kunz Zoom Interview, Museum Educator, Pennsbury Manor, November 23, 2020.
- "He had purchased at least some of these people in 1684 from the *Isabella*..." Katherine Gerbner, "We Are Against the Traffik of Men-Body': the Germantown Quaker Protest of 1688 and the Origins of Abolitionism," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* Vol. 74, No. 2 (Spring 2007), 157-159.
- "Eight of the people Penn enslaved..." Mark Reinberger and Elizabeth P. McLean, "Pennsbury Manor: Reconstruction and Reality," *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol. 131, No. 3 (July 2007) 273.
- "at what Penn called his 'plantation'" Ibid, 274.
- "It were better they were blacks, for then a man..." Ibid., Mary Ellen Kunz Interview, Pennsbury Manor, November 23, 2020.
- "the people Penn enslaved labored to build houses and outbuildings (in which they slept)..." Ibid, 273-274; See also https://billypenn.com/2020/08/17/william-penn-owned-enslaved-people-these-are-some-of-their-names-e/
- "During the same years in which he wrote and expounding so prolifically on his ideals for humanity..." See Andrew R. Murphy, *The Political Writing of William Penn*, (Liberty Fund, Inc., 2002).
- "and the Lewd Asiaticks..." Ibid, "An Address to Protestants of All Perswasions (1967)" [sic]
- "as both the Jews and the 'Vandals of Africk'... Ibid.
- "In 1657, ... his friend and mentor George Fox, who had *founded* the Society of Friends, ..." Brycchan Carey, *From Peace to Freedom: Quaker Rhetoric and the Birth of American Antislavery* (Yale University Press, 2017) 43.
- "I was moved to write these things to you..." Fox, George. *The Works of George Fox*. (Philadelphia: Marcus T. Gould and New York: Isaac T. Hopper, 1831) See Number CLIII, 1657.
- "Within a year of Penn's arrival in the colony, fellow Quakers warned..." Gerbner (2007) 156.
- "Penn's agent in Amsterdam..." Ibid.
- "The first organized abolitionist protest from among the Pennsylvania colonists... Katherine Gerbner, "Antislavery in Print: The Germantown Protest, the "Exhortation," and the

Seventeenth-Century Quaker Debate on Slavery, "Early American Studies Vol. 9, No. 3 (Fall 2011) 561.

"had been recruited by Penn himself..." Samuel W. Pennypacker, "The Settlement of Germantown, and the Causes Which Led to It," *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol. 4, No. 1 (1880), 18.

"Now tho' they are black, we..." Germantown Friends' protest against slavery 1688. https://www.loc.gov/resource/rbpe.14000200/?st=text

"They threatened to inform..." Ibid, 28-30. https://www.friendsjournal.org/2010039/

"which would turn back potential emigrees..." Gerbner (2011) 562.

"In 1700, he introduced the earliest of Pennsylvania's Black Codes," W.E.B. DuBois. *The Philadelphia Negro*, (University of Pennsylvania: 1899) Appendix B; See Also, Act **27** Nov. 1700, II Stat. at L. 77-79.

"Although he did ultimately signal compliance with the decision taken at the Philadelphia Yearly Meeting in 1696," https://www.friendsjournal.org/slavery-in-pennsylvania/

"After his final return to England in 1701, Penn continued to enslave people at Pennsbury..." Reinberger and McLean (2007) 302.

"His estate contained several enslaved people upon his death..." Ibid, 302.

"They lived under the charge..." Ibid, 302.

"Although one early will provided for 100 acres..." https://billypenn.com/2020/08/17/william-penn-owned-enslaved-people-these-are-some-of-their-names-e/; See also Reinberger and McLean (2007) 302.

"In 1736, after his father's death," Reinberger and McLean (2007) 305.

"The Quakers of Pennsylvania would permit members of the Church to traffic in other human beings for nearly one hundred years, until 1776..." Jean Soderlund. *Quakers and Slavery: A Divided Spirit* (Princeton University Press: 1985), 4.

"Penn was different from other colonial governors..." Editor Contribution. "William Penn," *American Advocate of Peace (1834-1836)* 2, no. 11 (1836): 117-120.

"ordered that crimes against the Lenape..." Ibid, 118.

- "the Lenape would argue their land claims by referencing it..." Dawn G. Marsh, *A Lenape Among the Quakers: The Life of Hannah Freeman*, (University of Nebraska Press, 2014) 63-73.
- "Though organized without a defined hierarchy...remarkably successful at controlling the terms of engagement" Soderlund (2014) Chapter 1: A Free People, Subject to No One, Chapter 4: Allies Against the Dutch, 1654-64.
- "They agreed to lease portions of their land..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 3: Managing a Tenuous Peace, 1638-54 and Chapter 4: Allies Against the Dutch 1654-64.
- "Lenape subsistence, at that time, depended..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 1: A Free People, Subject to No One.
- "permitted the building of trading posts" Soderlund (2014) Chapter 2: Controlling the Land Through Massacre and War 1626-38.
- "calculated violence to the Dutch attempt..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 1: A Free People, Subject to No One and Chapter 2: Controlling the Land Through Massacre and War 1626-38.
- "Four smallpox and measles epidemics..." Marsh (2014) 41-42.
- "The account of a German minister ..." Ibid.
- "Other written accounts from Dutch sources..." Laurie Fitzpatrick, Thesis, "As is His Right, Seventeenth Century Scandinavian Colonists as Agents of Empire in the Delaware Valley," *Temple University* (2018), 13-16.
- "Similar losses..." See Catherine Cameron, Paul Kelton and Alan Swedlund. *Beyond Germs*, (Yale University Press: 2012).
- "five thousand acres, free of any Indian encumbrance..." William Penn, *Some Account of the Province of Pennsylvania*, (1681). http://www.swarthmore.edu/SocSci/bdorsey1/41docs/38-pen.html
- "he had already sold 300,000 acres to about 300 purchasers. By 1685, he had sold 600 tracts totaling 700,000 acres ..." Sales in England by William Penn, of Land in Penna., *Pennsylvania Archives* (1681): 39. Zimmerman, Matthew A., First Purchasers of Pennsylvania, The Encyclopedia of Greater Philadelphia, https://philadelphiaencyclopedia.org/archive/first-purchasers-of-pennsylvania/
- "Penn, his agents, and his descendants paid multiple times for the same land..." *Pennsylvania Archives* (1682): 48; *Pennsylvania Archives* (1700):133; See also Soderlund, (2014) Chapter 7: Negotiating Penn's Colony 1681-1715.
- "no clear concept of deeds or private land ownership..." Marsh (2014) 46.

"for and in Consideration of the sums and particulars of Goods..." William Penn, First Indian Deed, *Pennsylvania Archives* (1682) 47; Letter from William Penn to Henry Savell 1683, *Pennsylvania Archives* (1683): 68.

"Penn understood how alien..." Marsh (2014) 55; Letter from William Penn to Henry Savell March 30, 1683, *Pennsylvania Archives* (1683): 68; Soderlund, 2014, Chapter 7: Negotiating Penn's Colony 1681-1715.

"they want or care for little no Bills of Exchange..." Letter from William Penn to Henry Savell, March 30, 1683.

"as much as 'William Penn shall please to give unto me." Deeds, *Pennsylvania Archives*, (1683): 62-63.

"William Markham, and his Surveyor General, Thomas Holme, wrote to him of the everincreasing land disputes and demand for land in the colony..." Gary B. Nash (William Markham and Thomas Holme), "The First Decade in Pennsylvania: Letters of William Markham and Thomas Holme to William Penn, Parts I and II," *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*. Vol 90, No 3 (p 314) &4 (p 491). See also Andrew R. Murphy, *William Penn: A Life*, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018) p 183.

"peaceable kingdom..." Marsh (2014) 97.

"less than ten years before he arrived in Pennsylvania, King Phillip's War..." Soderlund, 2014, Chapter 2: Controlling the Land Through Massacre and War, 1626-1638; Marsh (2014) 51-52.

"[m]oralizing the manners of the Nations" William Penn, *Some Account of the Province of Pennsylvania*, (1681). http://www.swarthmore.edu/SocSci/bdorsey1/41docs/38-pen.html

"reliant upon neighbors, though foreign to one another..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 4: Allies Against the Dutch 1654-1664; Chapter 7: Negotiating Penn's colony 1681-1715.

"We hold these truths..." and "merciless Indian Savages..." US Declaration of Independence, July 4, 1776; Adams and Emmerch (1990) 69.

"more nonwhite than white by 2044" Sandra L. Colby and Jennifer M. Ortman, "Projections of the Size and Composition of the US Population 2014-2060," *US Census Bureau Current Population Reports*, March 2015.

Chapter Two: Fallsington

"He'd been five years old when the Ku Klux Klan met monthly at the local library in 1924." Samuel Moon Snipes, *The History of Falls Township* (Bucks County Historical Society, 2001) 294.

"When the Moon Williamson house was built, in 1685..." John L. Cotter, Daniel G. Roberts, Michael Parrington. *The Buried Past: An Archaelogical History of Philadelphia*, (University of Pennsylvania Press (1993): 366.

"during Penn's lifetime...dramatically shifted the balance of power..." Marsh (2014) 50-60. See also "Some Account of the Settlement at the Falls and the Establishing of the Falls Monthly Meeting," *Bulletin of Friends' Historical Society of Philadelphia* 12, no. 2, (Autumn 1923): 55-57.

"abandon the practice of periodic payments..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 7: Negotiating Penn's Colony 1681-1715; See also Marsh (2014) 55, 60-61.

"of a group of Lenape called the Okehocking." Ibid. 61-63.

Today, 180 acres of the parcel that was deeded to the Okehocking..." https://www.willistown.pa.us/Facilities/Facility/Details/Okehocking-Preserve-6

"the land they left was immediately claimed..." Marsh (2014) 108.

"William Markham, and his Surveyor General, Thomas Holme, wrote to him of the ever-increasing land disputes and demand for land in the colony..." Ibid. 108, 117-118.

"As early as 1705, Lenape representatives filed grievances with the colonial courts..." Marsh (2014) 64-65; See also Soderlund (2014) Chapter 8 (Strategies of Survival and Revenge).

"In 1725 the Lenape sachem Checochinican..." John Smith Futhey and Gilbert Cope, *History of Chester County, Pennsylvania*, Louis H. Everts (1881): 190-192.

"they and their agent continued to take up land in violation of Penn's treaty..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 8: Strategies of Survival and Revenge; Marsh (2014) 114-120.

"Another sachem, Sasoonan, appeared before the Philadelphia council in June of 1728, to say "he was grown..." Soderlund (2014) Chapter 8: Strategies of Survival and Revenge

"Scots Irish and German immigrants, outside of and not bound by..." Marsh (2014) 98-103.

The frontier was a violent place..." Ibid, 101-103, 125.

"Penn's adult sons would renounce..." Ibid, 116; Francis Jennings, Thomas Penn's Loyalty Oath, *The American Journal of Legal History* 8, no. 4 (October 1964): 303.

"they would famously cheat their way..." Marsh (2014) 115-116, 119; Soderlund (2014) Chapter 8: Strategies of Survival and Revenge. See also Stephen C. Harper, "Making History:

Documenting the 1737 Walking Purchase," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* Vol 77, No 2 (Spring 2010) p 217-233.

"The Pennsylvania government began to prioritize its dealings with the Iroquois..." Marsh (2014) 119-120.

"Western Lenape took the part of the French..." Marsh (2014) 123-125.

"Quakers had lost credibility..." Marsh (2014) 124-125. Soderlund (2014) Chapter 8: Strategies of Survival and Revenge.

"Pennsylvania Governor Robert Morris issued a bounty..." Ibid, 126.

"the United States government offered the Lenape a deal..." See Treaty with the Delawares, 1778, found at https://avalon.law.yale.edu/18th century/del1778.asp

"...referring to substantial land in the westernmost strip of Pennsylvania, Eastern Ohio and a limit on settlement in the Allegheny Mountains." Kevin A. Conn, The Lenape Origins of an Independent America: The Catalyst of Pontiac's War 1763-1765, *Journal of the American Revolution*, January 21, 2020.

"96 Lenape men women and children who had been displaced by British soldiers a year earlier were killed by Pennsylvania soldiers..." Dennis Zotigh, A Brief Balance of Power-the 1778 Treaty with the Delaware Nation, *Smithsonian Magazine*, May 21, 2018.

"Marsh argues convincingly..." Ibid, 180-184.

"In 1811, the same year..." Howell Rumsey Map of Pennsylvania 1811.

"driven to present day Oklahoma, Wisconsin, and Ontario..." See Marsh (2014) 161.

"Phrases like "Indian summer" and "Indian giver"..." Diane M. Nelson, "Indian Giver or Nobel Savage: Duping, Assumptions of Identity, and Other Double Entendres in Rigoberta Menchú Tum's Stoll/en Past," *American Ethnologist*, Vol 28, No 2 (May 2001), 304.

"Sam Snipes, the local Quaker patriarch who would have been a boy..." Sam Snipes Interview, March 14, 2018, Morrisville, PA.

"Captain Richard Henry Pratt chose the town of Carlisle..." Robert L Brunhouse, "The Founding of the Carlisle Indian School," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* 6, no. 2 (April 1939): 72, 77. See also Ethan Hawke and Greg Ruth, *Indeh: A Story of the Apache Wars* (Grand Central Publishing, 2017) and David Roberts, *Once They Moved Like the Wind: Cochise, Geronimo and the Apache Wars* (Touchstone Press, 1993).

- "Its remoteness from the Western reservations..." Ibid.
- "'kill the Indian, but save the man..." Capt. Richard H. Pratt, "Kill the Indian, Save the Man," speech and paper presented at a 1862 convention, http://carlisleindian.dickinson.edu/teach/kill-indian-and-save-man-capt-richard-h-pratt-education-native-americans
- "In other words, Pratt designed...cultural genocide..." Jessica Enoch, Resisting the Script of Indian Education: Zitkala Sa and the Carlisle Indian Scholl, *College English* 35, no. 2, (November 2002): 124-126.
- "Pratt's early assimilationist experiments..." David H. Dejong, "Unless They Are Kept Alive,": Federal Indian Schools and Student Health 1878-1918, *American Indian Quarterly*, Vol 31, No 2 (Spring, 2007), 261.
- "Ten of the first 49 Native students died there." Ibid.
- "The Bureau of Indian Affairs of the Department of the Interior required that more than half of Pratt's students should come from..." Louis Morton, "How the Indians Came to Carlisle," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies*, Vol 29, No 1 (January 1962), 68.
- "He was instantly rebuffed by the leader Spotted Tail, who said, 'The white people are thieves and liars. We do..." Brunhouse (1939) 79.
- "...campaigns to herd Native nations into desolate..." See the Indian Appropriations Act of 1851.
- "sending seventy-two children to the facility at Carlisle." Morton, (1962) 69.
- "starvation supply of food." Brunhouse (1939) 81.
- "Pratt opened Carlisle with 138 Native children..." Ibid, 71.
- "Photos of the first group..." First Party of Students, Carlisle Indian School Digital Resource Center, 1879. http://carlisleindian.dickinson.edu/images
- "to secure funding and support..." Analyzing Before and After Photos and Exploring Student Files, Carlisle Indian School Digital Resource Center http://carlisleindian.dickinson.edu/images; See also Photos Before and After Carlisle, Radiolab-New York Public Radio, January 29, 2015. https://www.wnycstudios.org/story/photos-before-and-after-carlisle
- "were all given English names ..." David J. Minderhout and Andrea T. Franz, *Invisible Indians: Native Americans in Pennsylvania*, (Cambria Press, 2008) 69.

"ongoing racism he faced, even at the pinnacle of his long athletic career..." Kurt Streeter, "The Spirit of a Legend: Sixty-three Years After Jim Thorpe's Death, His Sons Still Believe Their Father Isn't at Rest." *Espn.com*. July 28, 2016.

http://www.espn.com/espn/feature/story/_/id/17163767/heated-debate-now-lawsuit-burial-ground-jim-thorpe-remains-continues-today; See also Brenda J. Child, *Boarding School Seasons: American Indian Families, 1900-1940*, (University of Nebraska: 1998)
Chapter 1 (Star Quilts and Jim Thorpe).

"Their parents resisted..." Eve Ball, Nora Henn and Lynda Sanchez ed. *Indeh: An Apache Odyssey* (Normal: University of Oklahoma Press, 1988), 144. See Also Roberts (1993) Epilogue.

"upon arrival, their hair was cut short..." Ball (1939) 144, Roberts (1993) Epilogue.

"Thirty of those taken to Carlisle..." Ibid.

"With passage of an 1893 Congressional appropriations act, ..." 25 USC §283. Marsha King, "Tribes Confront Painful Legacy of Indian Boarding Schools," *Seattle Times*, February 3, 2008.

"By 1906, Congress had passed legislation permitting the "placement" of Native children in "Indian Reform Schools" by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs without the consent of parents..." 25 USC §302.

"The Bureau of Indian Affairs established quotas..." Margaret D. Jacobs, "A Battle for the Children: American Indian Child Removal in Arizona in the Era of Assimilation," *The Journal of Arizona History*, no.1 (Spring 2004,) 45; See also Larkin-Gilmore, Homesick: Disease and Distance in American Indian Boarding Schools, November 18, 2016. https://remedianetwork.net/2016/11/18/homesick-disease-and-distance-in-american-indian-boarding-schools/

Government officials had come to see the children themselves as useful hostages, the confinement of which could be manipulated..." Brunhouse (1939) 78.

"Many Native parents and children protested..." See "Parents from Sitting Bull Band at Fort Randall Unwilling to Send Children to Carlisle," *Carlisle Indian School Digital Resource Center*. August 27, 1882-September 23, 1882. http://carlisleindian.dickinson.edu/documents/parents-sitting-bull-band-fort-randall-unwilling-send-children-carlisle; Brunhouse (1939) 79; Brenda J. Child (1998).

"The historical record includes..." Tara Pretends Eagle Weber. History is Repeating Itself When it Comes to Genocide," *Indianz.com*, July 4, 2019. https://www.indianz.com/News/2019/07/04/tara-pretends-eagle-weber-history-is-rep.asp See also Child (1998).

- "Even when instruction ended for the summer...not allowed to go home to their families..." Minderhout and Franz, 2008, 70; See also Jeff Gammage, "A Search for Native Children Who Died on 'Outings' in PA," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 2, 2018,
- "Children who died in residential facilities or on outings..." Gammage, 2018; Tabathy Toney Booth, "Cheaper Than Bullets," *University of Central Oklahoma 2013 Native American Symposium*, 49. See also Dejong (2007) 256-282.
- "There are more than one hundred and eighty-six children ..." Minderhout and Franz, (2008) 70.
- "Hundreds more children are thought to have died..." Jeff Gammage, "Those Kids Never Got to Go Home," *The Philadelphia Inquirer* March 13, 2016.
- "Annual enrollment at Carlisle..." Morton (1962) 73.
- "first three children's remains were reclaimed...by the Northern Arapaho..." Jeff Gammage, Army Begins Unearthing Remains of Children Who Died at Carlisle Indian School, *Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 8, 2017.
- "According to the National Native American Boarding School Healing Coalition (NABS), the only organization in the country collecting data on the history of these institutions, 376..." See Daniel Zalcman, Carlisle and the Indian Boarding School Legacy in America, *Pulitzer Center*, November 21, 2018.
- https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/carlisle-and-indian-boarding-school-legacy-america See also NABS data at https://boardingschoolhealing.org/education/us-indian-boarding-school-history/
- "Native people would not win the right to keep their children out of such internment until 1978..." Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978, 25 USC 1901.
- "So please be so kind..." Brenda Child (2000) Chapter 4: Homesickness. https://www.npr.org/series/141763531/native-foster-care-lost-children-shattered-families
- "A milestone 1928 federal report..." Meriam Report: the Problem of Indian Administration (1928), *National Indian Law Library*. https://narf.org/nill/resources/meriam.html; Charla Bear (2008).
- "extreme physical and emotional abuse for 'acting Indian" Angelique Eagle Woman and G. William Rice, "American Indian Children and US Indian Policy," *UNM Tribal Law Journal* 16 (2015-2016): 4; Charla Bear, National Public Radio, May 12, 2008.
- "widespread sexual abuse..." Marsha King, Tribes Confront Painful Legacy of Indian Boarding Schools, *Seattle Times*, February 3, 2008; Charla Bear, "American Indian Boarding Schools Haunt Many," *National Public Radio*, May 12, 2008. "A Report of the Special Committee on Investigations of the Select Committee on Indian Affairs." *Final Report and Legislative Recommendations, Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs, 101st Congress, 1st Session* (November 6, 1989).

"The U.S. government has never formally addressed..." See Mary Annette Pember, "When Will U.S. Apologize for Genocide of Indian Boarding Schools?," *Huffington Post*, December 6, 2017.

"The Lenape are back." George Stonefish Telephone Interview, February 28. 2019, New York, New York.

Chapter Three: Levittown

"William Levitt built his first..." Dianne Harris, A Second Suburb, Second Suburb, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 2.

"3.6 million lacked a home." Joseph B. Mason, *History of Housing in the U.S. 1930-1980*, (Houston: Gulf Publishing Company, 1982), 45.

"In the years after the war, home ownership rates rose dramatically..." Richard Longstreth, The Levitts, Mass-Produced Houses, and Community Planning in the Mid-twentieth Century, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010),138-139. See Also Dianne Harris, A Second Suburb, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 6.

"modest, but modern, mass-produced housing for young working class and middle-class..." Longstreth (2010) 124-125.

"federal government set up a program to insure long-term mortgages..." Ibid., 134-135; Kevin Fox Gotham, Racialization and the State: The Housing Act of 1934 and the Creation of the Federal Housing Administration, *Sociological Perspectives* 43, no. 2, (Summer 2000): 292.

"In 1951, broke ground on his development..." Longstreth (2010) 123.

"Almost 6,000 workers..." E. Digby Baltzell, Urbanization & Governmental Administration in Lower Bucks County, *Social Problems* 2, no. 1 (July 1954): 38.

"A 1951-52 advertisement for the Levittowner..." Diane Harris, The House I Live In, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 216.

"A 1953 standard Rancher..." Longstreth (2010) 145.

"cars stretched for miles down Routes 13 and 1..." The House I Live In, Diane Harris, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 210-211.

"the development was planned to provide residents with green space..." The Levitts, Mass-Produced Houses, and Community Planning in the Mid-twentieth Century, Richard Longstreth, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press 2010), 152.

- "several churches and a synagogue..." Levittown in Photographs, compiled by Dianne Harris, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 67.
- "carports or garages, state-of-the-art appliances..." Diane Harris, The House I Live In, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 220-222.
- "By 1957, the sprawling development of more than 17,000 homes was still under construction..." The Levitts, Mass-Produced Houses, and Community Planning in the Mid-twentieth Century, Richard Longstreth, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 123-124.
- "each of its neighborhoods populated with only one of six models..." Diane Harris, The House I Live In, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press 2010), 205.
- "Little Boxes..." Jessica Lautin, More Than Ticky Tacky, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 315; David Schuyler, Reflections on Levittown at Fifty, *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies* 70, no. 1 (Winter 2003): 105.
- "rejected union labor..." Longstreth (2010) 147.
- "assembly line..." Ibid., 125, 135.
- "Levitts saw themselves as solicitous..." Ibid., 2010, 144; 155-56; 162-63; E. Digby Baltzell, "Urbanization & Governmental Administration in Lower Bucks County," *Social Problems*, 2, no. 1, (July 1954): 38.
- "William Levitt wrote advertising copy..." JD Mullane, "The Slow Dismantling of the Perfectly Planned Community," *Bucks County Courier Times*, October 18, 2017.
- "Daisy and William Meyers moved into Levittown..." Daisy D. Meyers, Reflections on Levittown, *Second Suburb*, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 43.
- "William Levitt conceived and executed Levittown as a segregated whites-only..." Thomas J. Sugrue, Jim Crow's Last Stand, *Second Suburb* (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 176-178.
- "We can solve a housing problem or we can solve a racial problem..." Bruce Lambert, "At 50, Levittown Contends with its Legacy of Bias," *The New York Times*, December 28, 1997.
- "He argued that "90 to 95 percent of [his] white customers..." Ibid.
- "he spent his career catering to...a racist White majority." Dianne Harris, A Second Suburb, Second Suburb, (Pittsburg: University of Pittsburg Press, 2010), 7.
- "Levitt's acted in and was conditioned by a rich legal landscape of explicitly segregationist law and government policy." Sugrue (2010) 177-179.

"federal agencies...which provided loans to large suburban developers..." Kevin Fox Gotham, Racialization and the State: the Housing Act of 1934 and the Creation of the Federal Housing Administration, *Sociological Perspectives* 43, no. 2, (Summer 2000): 308.

"These agencies barred banks from providing loans to families in Black..." Sugrue (2010) 178-179.

"racially restrictive covenants were often inserted..." Ibid., 177.

"completely legal prior to 1948..." Ibid.

"In response to massive post-Civil War migrations..." Stephen Grant Meyer, *As Long as They Don't Move in Next Door: Segregation and Racial Conflict in American Neighborhoods*, (New York: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc., 2000) 22-23.

A 1957 NAREB manual listed "colored m[e]n of means ...giving his children a college education and thought they were entitled to live among whites," among those one should avoid introducing into white residential areas. Ibid, 7.

"Within the same period, the federal government planned and built segregated public housing..." Richard Rothstein, *The Color of Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America*, (New York: Liverlight Publishing, 2017) 18-20.

"In 1933, Secretary of the Interior Harold Ickes established a policy..." Ibid, 21.

"During this time, the government sometimes tore down integrated neighborhoods and Black businesses and amenities to construct clear racial divides." Ibid.

"The FHA not only upheld deed restrictions that prevented the resale of homes to Black prospective buyers but published..." Meyer (2000) 7.

"Police and local housing authorities adopted parallel segregationist policies that barred integrated recreation and sports facilities and activities. Rothstein (2017) 5.

"...they were frequently forced to crowd into fewer units or to establish communities of shantytowns or other substandard housing." Meyer (2000) 58.

"The federal government continued to follow a similar policy of segregation in the construction of housing..." Rothstein (2017) 25.

"creating "one of the most acute areas of racial tension" in the country." Meyer (2000) 68.

"Even after the war, Black servicemen could not obtain the same government guaranteed..." Rothstein (2017) Preface.

"At the same time, the Federal Housing Authority officially conditioned the approval of new subdivisions..." Ibid, 13.

"It refused to insure mortgages for Black homebuyers in White neighborhoods or for White homebuyers in Black neighborhoods..." Ibid.

"Between 1946 and 1953, less than 1%..." W. Benjamin Piggot and W. Benjamin Piggot, The "Problem" of the Black Middle Class: Morris Milgram's Concord Park and the Residential Integration in Philadelphia's Postwar Suburbs, *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 132, no. 2 (April 2008): 176.

"at the same time, Black residents made up roughly..." Ibid, 174.

"they paid more, on average, for homes than white homeowners did..." Sugrue (2010) 176.

"widespread redlining..." Ibid, 177-78.

"evolved a clear statement of commitment to racial equality and justice..." Ibid, 181.

"(AFSC), had made the project of desegregation central to its mission." Ibid, 181.

"activists believed that creating conditions in which white and Black families were neighbors..." Ibid, 180.

"local Quakers and activists from the newly formed Human Relations Commission of Bucks County spent six years..." 80-181.

"Civil rights activists anticipated the pushback but felt the Myers were an ideal family to desegregate Levittown because they fit a respectability profile that might..." Ibid, 184-185.

"Sam Snipes...and Peter von Blum..." Ibid, 183.

"Snipes also provided legal..." Kristen De Groot, Samuel Snipes, Lawyer Who Defended First Black Family in Levittown, PA, Dies at 99," *The Washington Post*, January 8, 2019.

"an angry mob across the street, threatening and insulting the Meyers family..." Ibid, 184-185; Schuyler (2003) 107.

"Daisy Meyers would later recount a headline..." Meyers (2010) 45.

"The crowd called police..." Gestapo"..." Sugrue (2010) 185.

"painted 'KKK' on the Meyers' next-door neighbors' home..." Schuyler (2003) 107.

"burned a cross on Peter von Blum's lawn, as punishment..." "..." Sugrue (2010) 185.

- "Anonymous telephone calls carried..." JD Mullane, "Daisy Meyers and the Hard Work of Forgiveness," *Bucks County Courier Times*, December 13, 2011.
- "Many other neighbors...complaining of the effect of a Black neighbor on their property values..." "..." Ibid, 190.
- "Irving Mandel, who had sold his home..." Ibid, 191.
- "A local Quaker activist lived with the Meyers family..." Ibid, 184.
- "After six weeks, the police stopped providing patrols..." Ibid, 187.
- "A hundred and fifty Levittown residents wrote..." Meyers (2010) 44-45.
- "When another Black family, the Mosbys..." Sugrue (2010) 191.
- "Civil rights activists themselves thwarted another sale to a Black family..." Ibid, 192.
- "William Meyers took a job in Harrisburg." JD Mullane (2011).
- "In his pre-Levittown development of Strathmore, he barred..." Longstreth (2010) 130.
- "Levitt's firm initiated eviction proceedings against two white tenants..." Ibid, 178.
- "Up until he sold his real estate company in 1967..." Eric Pace, "William Levitt, 86, Pioneer of Suburbs, Dies," *New York Times*, January 29, 1994.
- "In 2017 90% of Levittown's residents..." American Community Survey, US Census Bureau.
- "Bristol, 85.5 % of residents are white..." Ibid.
- "neighboring Morrisville 78.6% of residents are white..." Ibid.
- "neighboring Falls Township..." Ibid.,
- "In...Philadelphia, 44.8% of residents are white... Ibid.
- "which has a graduation rate..." PublicSchoolReview.com https://www.publicschoolreview.com/graduation-rate-stats/pennsylvania
- "...teacher student ratio..." Ibid. https://www.publicschoolreview.com/pennsbury-high-school-profile
- "Philadelphia School District with a graduation rate of 67..." Kristin A. Graham, "Philly School Graduation Rates Up; Mayor Promises More Progress," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, November 9, 2017.

"The suburban school districts that surround Philadelphia remain overwhelmingly whiter and substantially better funded than the Philadelphia school district." Lauren Camera, "Segregation Reinforced by School Districts," *US News and World Report*, July 25, 2019.

"Philadelphia has...been in a funding battle..." "PA Legislators Battle Over School Funding," *WHYY.org*, May 14, 2009; Jan Murphy, "School Funding Distribution Gives Rise to a New Battle Between Wolf, GOP lawmakers," *Pennlive.com*, January 6, 2016.

"At nearly the same time...Morris Milgram was laying plans..." Amanda Kolson Hurley, "Housing is Everybody's Problem": The Forgotten Crusade of Morris Milgram", *placesjournal.org*, October 2017.

"middle aged men of Russian descent who inherited family real estate businesses..." W. Benjamin Piggot and W. Benjamin Piggot, "The Problem of the Black Middle Class: Morris Milgram's Concord Park and Residential Integration in Philadelphia's Post War Suburbs," *The Philadelphia Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol 132, No 2 (April 2008) 176.

"Morris Milgrim was a lifelong social justice activist..." Ibid, 176-178.

"In the course of his advocacy...Pauli Murray..." Hurley (2017).

"Morris Milgram agreed to join his father-in-law's firm on the condition that..." Piggot and Piggot, (2008) 177, 184.

"with fewer than 150 homes..." Morris Milgram Papers, Historical Society of Pennsylvania.

"segregation was both an unnecessary, and an inferior, way to organize society." Hurley, (2017).

"one of the first intentionally racially integrated suburbs in America." Hurley, (2017).

"James and Alice Swann were among the first..." Lauren Swann Interview, December 30, 2018, Bensalem PA.

"by the quality and affordability..." Gustav Weinke, Suburb Where Everyone's Welcome, Presbyterian Life Reprint, Morris Milgram Papers, *Historical Society of Pennsylvania*.

"advertised openly in Concord Park's promotional..." Piggot and Piggot (2008) 179.

"Lauren recalls her..." Lauren Swann Interview, January 3, 2019, Bensalem, PA.

"engaged all of his established Quaker connections to raise \$150,000 in stock options..." Ibid,180.

- "Milgram struggled over the next year and a half to identify lenders who were willing to offer mortgages to homebuyers in a racially mixed..." Ibid,180-181.
- "The Federal Housing Administration (FHA) still actively supported redlining..." Ibid,189.
- "Ultimately, a New York-based lender..." Ibid,181.
- "Milgram had taken deposits from only ten White homebuyers, compared with forty Black homebuyers." Hurley, (2017).
- "Black homebuyers...were far more eager..." Piggot and Piggot, (2008) 182.
- "George Otto responded to this..." Ibid,182-183.
- "during the fifteen years following its creation..." Hurley (2017).
- "During the seige of the Meyers' home, an integrated group of Concord Park residents..." Piggot and Piggot, 2008, 173.
- "Before the Swanns were to move into..." Lauren Swann Interview; Jeff Swann email to author January 28, 2019.
- "In 1968, when the Fair Housing Act was passed..." Piggot and Piggot (2008) 174.
- "Milgram went on to create..." Hurley (2017).
- "average white person living in a neighborhood that is almost 80 percent white..." *National Fair Housing Alliance 2017 Fair Housing Trends Report and Executive Summary*. https://nationalfairhousing.org/resource/2017-fair-housing-trends-report/
- "Black homeownership rates are at the bottom of census estimates..." US Census Bureau, October 30, 2018.
- "A February 2019 study..." https://edbuild.org/content/23-billion/full-report.pdf

Chapter 4: Princeton

Princeton, the town, was also, briefly, the capital of the nation, during the 1783 Continental Congress. Lolita Buckner Innis, *The Princeton Fugitive Slave: The Trials of James Collins Johnson*, (Fordham University Press: 2019) x.

"Princeton University was still the college of New Jersey... Isaac Van Arsdale Brown, *Biography of Robert Finley, of Basking Ridge, New Jersey* (Philadelphia, PA: John W. Moore: 1857), 20.

"would have under 3,000 residents for the next 50 years... US Census 1790-1840

"highest concentration of enslaved African residents north of the Mason Dixon line..." Lincoln Mullen, "These Maps Reveal How Slavery Expanded Across the United States," *Smithsonian.org* May 15, 2014, *Smithsonian.org*,

"number of enslaved Black people in New Jersey reached its peak of 12,422..." US Census.

"New Jersey was last among northern states to introduce a law requiring manumission..." James J. Gigantino, *The Ragged Road to Abolition: Slavery and Freedom in New Jersey 1775-1865* (University of Pennsylvania Press: 2015), 5-7. See also Giles R. Wright, "Afro-Americans in New Jersey," *New Jersey Historical Commission*, 1988.

"1804, by which time the three northern states of Massachussets, Vermont, and New Hampshire had abolished slavery entirely..." Benjamin Joseph Klebaner, "American Manumission Laws and the Responsibility for Supporting Slaves." *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol. 63, No. 4 (Oct 1955): 450.

"Under that first New Jersey law, passed under overwhelming pressure form abolitionist Quakers in the western part of the state..." James J. Gigantino, "The Whole North is Not Abolitionized': Slavery's Slow Death in New Jersey 1830-1860," *Journal of the Early Republic*, Vol 34, No 3 (Fall 2014) 418.

"The law made every child born after July 4, 1804 free in name, but..." Gigantino (2015) 5-7.

"in an era where the average life expectancy was 40 years, in essentially the same circumstances as if they were enslaved, regarded as 'slaves for a term." Noelle Lorraine Williams, "New Jersey, The Last Northern State to End Slavery," *The New Jersey Historical Commission*, June 2021. https://nj.gov/state/historical/his-2021-juneteenth.shtml

"In addition, by failing to prohibit slavers from transporting their slaves out of state, the law afforded New Jersey slavers..." James J. Gigantino, "Trading in Jersey Souls," *Pennsylvania History: A Journal of Mid-Atlantic Studies*, Vol 77, No 3 (Summer 2010) 282.

"There were provisions of state law that theoretically required the consent of the enslaved to be transported..." Gigantino (2010) 283-287.

"From 1800-1810 numbers of free Black people in New Jersey..." US Census.

"In 1830, an estimated one quarter of New Jersey's Black population continued as forced labor and..." Gigantino (2014) 413.

in 1846, New Jersey prolonged the system of forced labor while pretending at abolition by simply reclassifying the formerly enslaved as 'apprentices for life.' Gigantino (2014) 417.

"born to a Scottish immigrant yarn merchant..." Brown (1857) 14.

- "directed Princeton Theological Seminary" Craig Hollander "Princeton and the Colonization Movement," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "At the same time, and causing some dispute as to the idea's origins..." Henry Noble Sherwood, "The Formation of the American Colonization Society," *The Journal of Negro History*, Vol 2, No 3, (July 1917) 209-212.
- "Finley's plan, as he wrote of it..." Brown (1857) 91-99
- "Finley would have described his interest in 'colonization'..." Ibid.
- "would not allow free Black people to thrive alongside them..." Ibid. See also Haroon Kharem, "The American Colonization Society," *Counterpoints*, Vol. 208, (2006): 91.
- "On this subject...." Brown (1857) 99.
- "imagined an African continent saved from its supposed backwardness by the influence of free Black Americans, elevated by their proximity to white, Christian slavers..." Brown (1857) 99-100; 103-105, 187. See Also John H. B. Latrobe, *African Colonization, Its Principles and Aims: An Address Delivered at the Anniversary Meeting of the American Colonization Society* (Baltimore, MD: John D. Toy, 1859) 25.
- "Our fathers brought them here..." Brown (1857) 99-100.
- "the horrors visited upon them simply be forgotten..." Ibid. 99-100
- "Finley travelled..." Brown (1857) 102.
- "He met with US President James Madison..." Ibid.
- "Congressional funding of \$100,000..." https://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/bitstream/handle/2027.42/86480/alovit_1.pdf%3Fsequence%3D1%26isAllowed%3Dy; See also Carl Cavanaugh Hodge and Cathal J. Nolan, *U.S. Presidents and Foreign Policy from 1789 to the Present*, (Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO, 2007), 49.
- "James Madison would...serve as president of the ACS..." American Colonization Society Collection," *Library of Congress*, accessed December 2019, loc.gov, http://www.loc.gov/rr/print/coll/007-b.html
- "Finley's vision would be championed by...Thomas Jefferson and...Andrew Jackson." Brown (1857) 103-115.
- "for whom the eventual capital of the colony..." Hodge and Nolan (2007) 49.

- "when freed..." Thomas Jefferson, *Notes on the State of Virginia*, (Philadelphia: Prichard and Hall, 1781), 154.
- "the most desireable measure..." "First Annual Report...," *The Annual Reports of the American Colonization Society for Colonizing the Free People of the United States*, Vol. 1-10 1818-27 (New York: Negro Universities Press), 6-8.
- "Jefferson...had already pursued the possibility...of Sierra Leone." Ibid, 7.
- "Sierra Leone...already home to some free Black people from America..." Ibid.
- "he transported and helped settle free Black people in Sierra Leone..." P.J. Staudenraus, *The African Colonization Movement* 1816-1865 (Columbia University Press, 1961) 10-11.
- "they saw Cuffee's endorsement as valuable to the success of their scheme." Brown (1857) 123-126. See also, "First Annual Report..." Vol. 1-10, 5.
- "circuitous route back to bondage..." Staudenraus (1961) 32.
- "Whereas our ancestors..." Stebbins (1853)194-195
- "Freedom's Journal, came out in opposition..." Bella Gross, "Freedom's Journal and the Rights of All", *The Journal of Negro History* Vol 7, No 3 (July 1932), 262-263.
- "Jefferson tellingly argued that neither the resistance..." "First Annual Report..." Vol 1-10, 7.
- "General Robert Goodloe Harper attended." Eric Robert Papenfuse, *The Evils of Necessity: Robert Goodloe Harper and the Moral Diemma of Slavery* (Philadelphia: American Philosophical Society, 1997), 5.
- "These persons are condemned to a state of hopeless inferiority..." "First Annual Report..." Vol. 1-10, 14.
- "I may safely assert that Paul Cuffee..." Ibid, 15.
- "He argued that American slavery was distinct..." Ibid.
- "At his death, the "chattel"..." Papenfuse (1997) 72.
- "they would be more easily 'concealed' among free Black people." Stebbins (1853) 98.
- "Toward the end of his life in 1825, ... Harper had an idea...". Papenfuse (1997) 68-70.
- "corrupting influence on enslaved people..." Kharem (2006) 84; See also Second Annual Report of the Society for Colonizing the Free People of Color of the United States, *The Annual Reports of the American Colonization Society for Colonizing the Free People of the United*

States, Vol. 1-10 1818-27 (New York, NY: Negro Universities Press), 9; G. B. Stebbins, Facts and Opinions Touching the Real Origin, Character, and Influence of the American Colonization Society: Views of Wilburforce, Clarkson, and Others and Opinions of the Free People of Color of the United States (Boston, MA: John P Jewett and Company, 1853), iv-v, 96-99.

"most powerful men in the country, and not a small number of state and federal resources..." Brown (1857) 102-120; Kharem (2006)84, 88.

"By 1824, ACS had...succeeded in acquiring..." Sixth Annual Report, *The Annual Reports of the American Colonization Society for Colonizing the Free People of the United States*, Vol. 1-10 1818-27 (New York: Negro Universities Press) 21.

"The founding members of ...enumerated the purposes of the NJCS..." *Proceedings of a Meeting Held at Princeton, New Jersey, July 14, 1824 to Form a Society in the State of New Jersey to Cooperate with the American Colonization Society.* (Princeton: D.A. Borrenstein, 1824) 5-7.

"By the second meeting..." *Proceedings of the Second Annual Meeting of the New Jersey Colonization Society: Held at Princeton, July 10, 1826* (Princeton: D.A. Borrenstein, 1824) 3-4.

"The President of the College of New Jersey..."disclaimed..." Ibid.

"NJCS leadership asserted..." Proceedings of the Second Annual Meeting of the New Jersey Colonization Society....3-4.

"We find by the Census of 1810..." Ibid., 15. See also Massachusetts Colonization Society, *A Statement of Facts Regarding the American Colonization Society and the* Colony at Liberia (Princeton: Wm. D'Hart, 1831) 10-11.

"we have a more dangerous foe..." Ibid ,16-17.

"groups of white men from..." Alex Lovit, "The Bounds of Habitation: The Geography of the American Colonization Society 1816-1860," accessed December 2019, https://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/bitstream/handle/2027.42/86480/alovit_1.pdf%3Fsequence%3D1_626isAllowed%3Dy; See also Massachusetts Colonization Society, A Statement of Facts Regarding the American Colonization Society and the Colony at Liberia (Princeton: Wm. D'Hart, 1831) 1.

"the ACS was only ever able to send about 6,000..." Kharem (2006) 95.

"These records showed nearly 42%..." Tom W. Schick, "A Quantitative Analysis of Liberian Colonization from 1820 to 1843 with Special Reference to Mortality," *The Journal of African History*, Vol. 12, No. 1 (1971), 45-50.

- "Most died of..." Ibid.
- "A quarter of those died within..." Ibid, 56.
- "The leadership of ACS was, however, undaunted by overwhelming evidence..." Ibid, 55-58.
- "Liberia has had a tumultuous history..." See, for example, JH Mower, "The Republic of Liberia," *The Journal of Negro History*, Vol 32, No 3 (July 1947) 265-306; George Klay Kieh, Jr., "Irregular Warfare and Liberia's First Civil War," *Journal of International and Area Studies*, Vol. 11, No. 1 (June 2004) 57-77; See also Helene Cooper, *Madame President: The Extraordinary Journey of Ellen Johnson* (Simon & Schuster: 2017).

- "Sixteen of the original twenty-three trustees..." Michael R. Glass, "Princeton's Founding Trustees," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "An average of 40% of the college's students were drawn..." Martha A. Sandweiss and Craig Hollander, "Princeton and Slavery: Holding the Center," accessed December 2019, *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "five of the six main donors to the project..." Ibid.
- "The brick house beside Nassau Hall..." R. Isabela Morales, "Slavery at the President's House," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "At least five of the College's presidents..." Sandweiss and Hollander, *Princeton and Slavery Project*.
- "sold in an auction..." Ibid.
- "Moses Taylor Payne..." Maeve Glass, "Moses Taylor Payne and the Sugar Plantations of the Americas," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "Princeton was rigorously segregated by race..." Deborah Yaffe, "Across Nassau Street," April 26, 2017, paw.princeton.edu, https://paw.princeton.edu/article/across-nassau-street
- "Almost every Negro..." Paul Robeson, "For Freedom and Peace," in *Paul Robeson Speaks: Writings, Speeches, and Interviews, 1918-1974,*https://archive.org/stream/forfreedompeace00robe/forfreedompeace00robe_djvu.txt Accessed in December 2019.
- "James Collins Johnson..." Lolita Buckner Inniss, "James Collins Johnson: the Princeton Fugitive Slave," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.

- "she was economically independent, ran her own household and was very well-connected among the College's administrators." Innis (2019) Preface.
- "Meanwhile, she was able to easily reconstruct the history of the Wallis family, even finding three..." Innis (2019) xxii.
- "In fact, Johnson would take years to pay off the debt he owed to Prevost, continuing to work..." Innis (2019) xxv.
- "Sam Parker..." Julia Grummitt, "Joseph Henry & Sam Parker," *Princeton & Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019.
- "about 1/5 the average annual wage for White unskilled workers in 1840" Edith Abbott, "The Wages of Unskilled Labor in the United States 1850-1900," *The Journal of Political Economy*, v 13, University of Chicago Press: December 1904-September 1905, 363. https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp.39015059385339&view=1up&seq=375&skin=2021
- "with an endowment of \$25.9 billion..." "Princeton Endowment Earns 6.2 Percent Return," princeton.edu, October 11, 2019. https://www.princeton.edu/news/2019/10/11/princeton-endowment-earns-62-percent-return
- "In late 2019, Princeton Theological Seminary..." Omar Farah, "Princeton Theological Seminary Approves Reparations," *dailyprincetonian.com*, October 20, 2019.
- "The Association of Black Seminarians took issue..." Ibid.
- "Virginia Theological Seminary (VTS), the buildings of which were raised..." "Virginia Theological Seminary Designated \$1.7 million as a Reparations Endowment Fund," vts.edu, accessed January 2021.
- "Harvard, Columbia, Georgetown, Brown, and Rutgers..." See Nick Anderson and Susan Svrluga, "Georgetown joins Brown, UVA and Others in Looking Anew at Slavery," *The Washington Post*, September 4, 2016; Columbia & Colonization," *Columbia University and Slavery Project*, accessed December 2019. https://columbiaandslavery.columbia.edu/content/8-columbia-and-colonization
- "Virginia Theological Seminary (VTS), which was built by enslaved people, is the only other educational institution to announce..." https://vts.edu/mission/multicultural-ministries/reparations/

Chapter 5: Sarasota

"Charles and Edith Ringling built their pink mansion..." "Charles & Edith Ringling's Mansion on the Bay," *sarasotahistoryalive.com*, accessed December 2019.

http://www.sarasotahistoryalive.com/history/articles/charles-edith-ringling-s-mansion-on-the-bay/

"with four of his six brothers..." Beth Macy, *Truevine: Two Brothers, a Kidnapping and a Mother's Quest; A True Story of the Jim Crow South* (Little, Brown and Company: 2016), 152.

"\$1.5 million..." https://www.ringling.org/history-ca-dzan

"In 1919, the brothers merged Barnum and Bailey Circus..." "Ringling Brothers: The Beginnings of 'the Greatest Show on Earth'," *wisconsinhistory.org*, accessed December 2019. https://www.wisconsinhistory.org/Records/Article/CS547; "A History of Ringling Bros. Circus, Soon to Close Forever," *apnews.com*, May 17, 2017. https://apnews.com/8e70d714c0b14e589ca4b0f49f45d013/A-history-of-Ringling-Bros.-circus,-soon-to-close-forever

"although the Ringling Brothers...held on longer than most..." "A History of Ringling Bros....," apnews.com

"In one such case, the circus contracted with the white manager of Eko and Iko..." Macy (2016)135.

"They had spent their early childhoods working sharecroppers in tobacco fields..." Ibid, 90.

"there was no school..." Ibid, 89.

"Harriet sent them temporarily..." Ibid, 90-105.

"when Eastman and Stokes split..." Ibid, 84.

"marketed as variations of "Eastman's Monkey Men" and..." Ibid, 114.

"sometime around 1922, Ringling stages..." Ibid, 139.

"Ecuadorian Savages..." Ibid, 126.

"Willie, who lived to be 108 years old recalled..." Ibid, 64.

"beginning with a 1914 ad..." Ibid, 41, 83-85.

"expected to remain silent or grunt unintelligibly..." Ibid, 126.

"They were kept illiterate and never paid..." Ibid, 78.

"...Candy Shelton was making \$400..." Ibid, 118,121,156.

- "That was the deal until 1927, when their mother learned of a circus coming through Roanoke ..." Ibid, 187-188.
- "...the brothers remember it this way:..." Ibid, 188-189.
- "...which could bring in over \$1200 a day..." Ibid, 135.
- "'lot lice' and 'rubes'..." Ibid, 79.
- "circumstances living in a small shack in Roanoke were not necessarily better than the ones they had achieved..." Ibid,153, 183, 196-198.
- "In the Southwestern Virginia where...day laborer or sharecropper." Ibid, 41, 164.
- "...excluded from factory jobs and the opportunity to learn..." Ibid, 36-37.
- "killed in the most brutal of ways for simple liberties..." Ibid, 45-46.
- "most menial positions..." Ibid, 44, 89. Anne Field Alexander, "Like an Evil Wind': The Roanoke Riots of 1893 and the Lynching of Thomas Smith," *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol 100, No 2 (April 1992), 178-179.
- "When a Black person was mentioned in the *Roanoke Times*, reporters had to "put a 'comma colored'" Ibid, 167.
- "though nearly a third of the city's residents were Black at that time." Alexander (1992), 178.
- "travelling by boat between Los Angeles and Hawaii...listed as white" Macy (2016) 144.
- "Harriet...sought out a lawyer..." Ibid, 198.
- "Eventually... \$115..." Ibid, 267.
- "\$27 shy of the average monthly wages for skilled Black male workers in the South Atlantic region in 1936..." Robert C. Weaver, "The Urban Negro Worker in the United States 1925-1936," v 2 (U.S. Government Printing Office: 1939) 25. https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp.39015038046416&view=1up&seq=35&skin=2021&si

https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp.39015038046416&view=1up&seq=35&skin=2021&size=125_25, 26.

- "...tracking the circus down..." Macy (2016) 271-275.
- "..used it to purchase 16.8 acres..." Ibid, 287.
- "in a village of small, wood-frame Black..." Ibid, 290.
- "20% of Black Americans who owned a home..." Ibid, 298."

- "visit her regularly..." Ibid, 291-297.
- "another fund, which grew to \$23,000 ..." Ibid, 32.
- "P.T. Barnum launched his circus career..." Harriet A. Washington, *Medical Apartheid: The Dark History of Medical Experimentation on Black Americans from Colonial Times to the Present* (Harlem Moon Broadway Books: 2007), 85.
- "Twenty-five year-old Barnum was working..." Ibid.
- "created a fantastical story about the frail..." Ibid, 86-87.
- "public autopsy...creating morbid anticipation..." Ibid, 87-88.
- "commissioning New York City surgeon David L. Rogers..." Ibid.
- "Barnum eventually admitted that it had all been a scam..." Ibid.
- "I...converted her into a most docile creature, as willing to do [his] bidding as the slave of the lamp was to obey Aladdin. I discovered..." Ibid.
- "William Henry Johns, called Zip..." Macy, (2016) 68, 75, 119.
- "In 1897, a boy from Greenland..." Ibid, 105-106.
- "Minik would lobby..." Ibid.
- "In 1906, a 23-year-ld Mbuti man named Toa Benga..." Ibid, 38-39.
- "along with a gorilla named Dinah and an orangutan" Pamela Newkirk, "The Man Who Was Caged in a Zoo," *The Guardian*, June 3, 2015. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/03/the-man-who-was-caged-in-a-zoo; Washington (2007), Chapter 3.
- "and visitors were increasingly bold in their attempts to harass and provoke Benga, who ultimately retaliated..." Newkirk (2015).
- "and attacking them with a knife and a bow and arrows." Washington (2007) Chapter 3.
- "The mayor of New York was unmoved by pressure from Black clergy..." Newkirk (2015) See also "The Mayor Won't Help to Free Caged Pygmie," *The New York Times*, September 12, 1906. https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1906/09/12/101831397.pdf?pdf_redirect=true&ip=0

"A New York Times editorial..." Mitch Keller, "The Scandal at the Zoo," *The New York Times*, August 6, 2006.

"hypersexualization of Black and African women's bodies." Washington (2007) 89.

"scouted for minstrelsy..." Macy (2016) 136-7.

"Sarasota County had a population of 53..." US Census.

"before the third Seminole War..." Uzi Baram, "Cosmopolitan Meanings of Old Spanish Fields: Historical Archeology of a Maroon Community in Southwestern Florida," *Historical Archeology*, Vol 46, No 1 (2012), 108-110. See Also Andrew K. Frank,

"Taking the State Out: Seminoles and Creeks in Late Eighteenth Century Florida," *The Florida Historical Quarterly*, Vol 84, No 1 (Summer 2005) 15.

"'maroon' is now the broadly accepted term for those who escaped slavery and found a way to live freely..." Rosalyn Howard, "'Looking for Angloa': an Archeological and Ethnohistorical Search for a Nineteenth Century Florida Maroon Community and its Maroon Connections," *The Florida Historical Quarterly*, Vol 92, No 1 (Summer 2013) 33.

"In 1990, a historian named Cantor Brown..." Baram (2012),110.

"named Angola for how it was marked on a land claim..." Howard (2013) 43.

"It was the largest community of its kind..." Baram (2012), 113.

"In 2008, Uzi set up a dig site..." Uzi Baram email to author, August 4, 2021.

"he was able to identify postmolds..." Ibid.

"Additional visits to the site..." Ibid.

"Spanish, who in 1693 offered freedom and sanctuary..." Rosalyn Howard, "The 'Wild Indians' of Andros Island," *Journal of Black Studies*, Vol 37, No 2 (Nov 2006), 277.

"promising enduring freedom and protection..." Ibid. 280, 285.

"while Canada was a northern beacon..." Ibid, 278-280.

"each group was made up of individuals brought together by circumstance..." See Baram (2012) 108-110, 114. See also, Wilton Marion Krogman, "The Racial Composition of the Seminole Indians of Florida and Oklahoma," *The Journal of Negro History*, Vol. 19, No 4. (Oct 1934), 413-417. See also Howard (2006) 277-278.

- "What makes the story of Angola so remarkable is that it was the culmination of hundreds..." Uzi Baram Interview, October 13, 2019, Bradenton, Florida.
- "corn, pumpkin, lima beans, tomatoes, and peas..." Baram (2012)117-119.
- "escape crops..." Ibid.
- "built cabins, raised families, and trained as soldiers..." Uzi Baram Interview.
- "In 1815, when the War of 1812 had ended..." Baram (2012) 114-115.
- "fort fully stocked..." Ibid.
- "in 1816, the fort, now known as Negro Fort, was destroyed..." Ibid. John K. Mahon, "The First Seminole War, November 21, 1817-May 24, 1818," *The Florida Historical Quarterly*, Vol 77., No. 1 (Summer 1998), 62-63.
- "Jackson, himself a slaveowner ..." See Adam Wasserman, A People's History of Florida, 1513-1876: How Africans, Seminoles, Women and Lower Class Whites Shaped the Sunshine State, CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform; 4th edition (May 17 2009), 148-155.
- "Two hundred and seventy maroons were massacred ..." Ibid, 63.
- "drove maroons from the panhandle..." Mahon (1998) 66.
- "constrained the movements of the Seminole people within Florida..." Wasserman (2009) 148-155.
- "Jackson aimed to capture..." Howard (2006) 279. See also Brent R. Weisman, "Nativism, Resistance, and Ethnogenisis of the Florida Seminole Identity," *Historical Archeology*, Vol. 41, No. 4 (2007) 198-199.
- "lacking permission from the Secretary of War..." Rosalyn Howard, (2013), 34.
- "Jacksons persistent attacks forced Spain's concession in 1819...Mahon (1998) 67.
- "By 1821, Jackson had enlisted Coweta Creek Indians..." Wasserman (2009) 199.
- "They destroyed Angola..." Baram (2012) 113. See also Howard (2013), 48.
- "Others escaped overland..." Baram (2012) 113; Howard (2006) 281.
- "...Cuban fishermen..." Wasserman (2009) 208-209; Uzi Baram Interview Sarasota/Bradenton, Florida, October 13, 2019.
- "...large canoes developed by Seminoles..." Howard (2006) 280.

- "drove passage of the Indian Removal Act..." Wasserman (2009) 225-226.
- "demanded removal of the Seminole Nation from even..." See Wasserman (2009) 208-209.
- "'return' of the estimated 400 maroons who lived among them..." Cave (2003) 1332, Wasserman (2009) 217-219.
- "...bribed, threatened and cajoled into visiting and viewing land in Oklahoma..." Wasserman (2009) 222-224.
- "nor did the prospect of being warehoused in a growing melee of dislocated Native peoples from East of the Mississippi." Jane F. Lancaster, *Removal Aftershock: The Seminoles' Struggles to Survive in the West, 1836-1866*, (University of Tennessee Press 1994) 23-25.
- "most declined to move." Ibid, 24-25
- "The Seminole who did move, and the Black Seminoles among them, faced..." Ibid, 30.
- "found they lacked the authority to offer sufficient protection..." Ibid, 40-41.
- "Jackson sent Quartermaster General Thomas Jesup..." Wasserman (2009) 236-238.
- "But when 110 of his troops marched in, they were ambushed and slaughtered..." Ibid, 241-242.
- "...Dade massacre... perhaps the largest slave revolt in American history." Ibid, 242-249.
- "...White-owned sugar plantations... Ibid, 249-251.
- "US military forces relentlessly pursued the Seminole, Black Seminole, and maroons of Florida..." Ibid, 204-205
- "Late in the conflict, they were promised freedom in exchange for their removal to Oklahoma." Ibid, 247
- "These groups travelled through Texas, ultimately finding refuge in Coahuila, and then northwest of Santa Rosa Mexico, where they traded military service..." Lancaster (1994) 82-90.
- "forming the Black Seminole Scouts, and settling in Brackettville, Texas..." Ibid.
- "Armed Occupation Act... granting any single white male..." James W. Covington, The Armed Occupation Act of 1842, *The Florida Historical Quarterly*, Vol. 40, No. 1, (Jul 1961) 41-45.
- "same soldiers who had fought..." Ibid., 52.

Some hoped to avail themselves of the British promise..." Howard (2006) 280, 285.

"previous maroons fleeing to the Bahamas had caused intense..." Ibid, 280-281. Irvin D. Winsboro and Joe Knetsch, "Florida Slaves, the "Saltwater Railroad" to the Bahamas, and Anglo-American Diplomacy," *The Journal of Southern History*, Vol 79, No 1 (Feb 2013), 53-55.

"To avoid capture..." Howard, (2006) 280-281.

"at Andros Island through 1837..." Ibid. See Also Rosalyn Howard, *Black Seminoles in the Bahamas*, (Gainesville, FL: University Press of Florida, 2002).

"rebuilding when their original settlement was destroyed" Howard (2006) 281, 285.

"developed a method..." Ibid, 286-291.

"It was not until 1969..." Ibid, 282.

"An attachment to a 1828 letter..." Howard (2006) 281-282. See also Rosalyn Howard, (2013), 51-52.

"Uzi told me about..." Uzi Baram Interview, Sarasota/Bradenton, Florida, October 13, 2019; Uzi Baram email to authorAugust 4, 2021.

Chapter 6: Leupp, Arizona

"the US military established Fort Defiance on the grazing land of the Navajo..." Dee Brown, Bury My Heart at Wounded Knee: An Indian History of the American West (New York: Henry Holt and Company, 1970) 14-15.

"Mexicans, with whom they shared a long, antagonistic relationship marked by raiding and kidnapping." Ibid.

"between four sacred mountains..." Tracy Brynne Voyles *Wastelanding: Legacies of Uranium Mining in Navajo Country* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press 2015), Preface: In Search of Treasure.

"US military was charged with creating and protecting a railroad through..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians.

"The Union Army promised...access to grazing lands..." Voyles (2015), Preface: In Search of Treasure.

"stealing and enslaving Diné women and children..." Ibid.

- "These same speculators believed traditional Diné land held valuable..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians; Brown (1970) 25.
- "By 1860, the Diné and the Union military presence..." Brown (1970) 14-17.
- "In the fall of 1861..." Ibid, 17-18.
- "Union forces at Fountelroy were joined by additional troops..." Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure; Brown (1970) 20-21.
- "...You can feed them cheaper than you can fight them," James Henry Carleton, *To the People of New Mexico: This Paper Sets Forth Some of the Principal Reasons Why the Navajo Indians Have Been Located Upon a Reservation at the Bosque Redondo* (Andesite Press 2015) 19.
- "In July of 1863..." Brown (1970) 24-25.
- "destroying their water sources, villages, the cottonwood trees...sheep and goat herds..." Ibid, 24-27.
- "More than five thousand fruit-bearing trees..." Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "Over the next two years, large groups of Dine were marched on varying routes..." Ibid. Brown (1970) 25-31.
- "A substantial number of Diné remained hidden..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1 Empty Except for Indians. Rachel Tso and Camille Manybeads Tso Telephone Interview, April 15, 2020, Leupp, AZ. See Also, "In the Footsteps of Yellow Woman..." https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hExHYqOaPb4
- "The Long Walk itself is recalled by the Diné..." Rachel Tso and Camille Manybeads Tso Telephone Interview, April 15, 2020, Leupp, AZ. See Also, "In the Footsteps of Yellow Woman..." https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hExHYqOaPb4
- "Those who could not keep up..." Brown (1970) 28-29.
- "children were sometimes stolen along the route and sold..." Ibid.
- "Those who survived..." Ibid, 29-30.
- "Women were assaulted and sexually abused." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians.
- "black and brackish..." Brown (1970) 33.

- "Crops that the Diné planted ...corn worms..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians; Brown (1970) 30-34.
- "This drew attention from Washington..." Brown (1970) 34.
- "Several Diné escaped..." Ibid, 30.
- "which would ultimately kill a quarter of the people confined there" Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "the government agreed in 1868 to instead confine..." Ibid.
- "President Lincoln and General Carleton, on behalf of the Union government, and numerous private contractors..." See Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians.
- "waterless worthless waste" Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "This mischaracterization of their traditional territory..." Ibid, Chapter 1: Empty Except for Indians.
- "Hweeldi..." Ibid.
- "...whereas the majority of Dine families had owned" Ibid.
- "In a cursory effort to prevent starvation..." Ibid.
- "They believed the provisions of their agreement..." Ibid.
- "...and also because the agreement included a provision allowing them to use areas not settled..." Ibid.
- "The Diné were quick to replant orchards and to expand their stores of livestock." Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "The treaty which allowed the Dine freedom from the confines of Bosque Redondo also required compulsory schooling..." Charles J. Kappler, ed. *Indian Affairs Laws and Treaties*, Vol II (Treaties) 1904. https://americanindian.si.edu/static/nationtonation/pdf/Navajo-Treaty-1868.pdf
- "...also mandated compulsory schooling of their children..." Luci Tapahonso, "For More than 100 Years, the US Forced Navajo Students into Western Schools; the Damage is Still Felt Today," *Smithsonian Magazine*, July/August 2016.
- "Beginning in 1882, Diné children would be imprisoned..." Robert Laurence, "Indian Education: Federal Compulsory School Attendance Law Applicable to American Indians: The Treaty-Making Period: 1857-1871" *American Indian Law Review*, Vol. 5, No. 2 (1977), 406.

"Eleven years later, Congress would pass a law requiring..." 25 USC 283. Marsha King, "Tribes Confront Painful Legacy of Indian Boarding Schools," *Seattle Times*, February 3, 2008.

- "In 1923, in response to pressure from private mining companies, the US government unilaterally replaced the traditional Dine council of elders..." Ward Churchill, *From a Native Son: Selected Essays on Indigenism*, 1985-1995 (South End Press 1996) 108-109.
- "...it required the approval of the Secretary of the Interior to make any binding decisions," Ibid, 209.
- "By maintaining the fiction of indigenous autonomy..." Ibid, 208.
- "The Hopi Reservation was created..." See E. Glenn et al. *The Hopi Nation: Essays on Indigenous Art, Culture, History and Law* (Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska, 2008), 27.
- "the Navajo Reservation was expanded..." Deborah Lacerenza, "An Historical Overview of the Navajo Relocation, *Cultural Survival Quarterly Magazine*, September, 1988.
- "relations between the two..." Ibid. See also See E. Glenn et al. (2008) 27-28.
- "that Congress passed the Indian Reorganization Act..." Churchill (1996) 108-109, 151; Lacerenza (1988).
- "...the disaster inflicted on Native North America by IRA colonialism." Churchill (1996) 212.
- "abstaining from the referendum vote..." Churchill (1996) 108-109; Lacerenza (1988).
- "It immediately pursued a strategy of alignment with private mining corporations empowered by..." Churchill (1996) 108-109; Lacerenza (1988).
- "By 1943, the Hopi IRA Council was able to secure exclusive rights to the land..." Churchill (1996) 108-109; Lacerenza (1988).
- "In 1941, the commissioner of Indian affairs, John Collier, was given a report on this so-called "Navajo problem"." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except Indians.
- "the general superintendent of the Navajo service had found that...Diné territory was overpopulated and overgrazed..." Ibid. See Churchill (1996) 152-153.
- "In 1964, the Hopi IRA Council hired lawyer John Boyden..." Lacerenza (1988).
- "That mine would produce..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except Indians.

- "further retained Boyden to argue for the division..." Lacerenza (1988).
- "They wanted all of the land used in common...to be split..." Ibid.
- "In subsequent lawsuits Congressional actions..." Churchill (1996) 110-126; Lacerenza (1988).
- "...forced culling of more than half of the more than 1.2 million head of livestock..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except Indians.
- "...in some cases animals were "sold off, shot, ...[or] burned." Ibid.
- "The government also imposed excess grazing fees..." Ibid.
- "By 1971, Boyden had helped the Hopi achieve a permanent Division..." Churchill (1996) 111-113.
- "Dine people living in that territory, about 17,500 people, were forcibly relocated..." Churchill (1996) 121.
- "...that mine would eventually make even the Dine side of the joint area uninhabitable..." Ibid, 115.
- "the contamination itself conveniently cleared even more land..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 1: Empty Except Indians.
- "By 1948, uranium was being mined on Dine territory." Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "half of America's domestic uranium reserves would be mined from more than 2,500 sites..." Ibid.
- "Today, Dine territory is littered with "upward of 2,000 abandoned uranium mines, mills and tailings piles." Winona LaDuke, "Navajos Ban Uranium Mining," *Earth Island Journal*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (Autumn 2005), pp. 37-38.
- "Exposure causes elevated rates of death from lung cancer, silicosis..." Voyles (2015) Preface: In Search of Treasure.
- "Uranium miners themselves are hardest hit, with lung cancer rates 56 times higher than the national average..." Ibid.
- "Dine children have vastly elevated levels of testicular..." Ibid.
- "Although mining lease and royalty payments made up the overwhelming majority...the agreements..." Voyles (2015) Chapter 2 Prospecting for Magic Ore in America's New Frontier; Churchill (1996) 209- 210.

- "..., causing "extreme desertification" of the surrounding land and sometimes causing the land to sink several feet ..." Churchill (1996) 211. See also, Tim Grabiel, "Drawdown: An Update on Groundwater Mining in Black Mesa," *Natural Resources Defense Council*, March 2006.
- "Kayenta and Black Mesa mines produced ..." Brad Miller, "Draining the Life from the Land," *Earth Island Journal* Vol. 17, No. 3 (Autumn 2002), pp. 26-27.
- "Meanwhile, up to 10% of Diné homes on the reservation lacked electricity..." Laurel Morales, "For Many Navajos, Getting Hooked Up to the Power Grid Can Be Life-Changing," *npr.org*, May 29, 2019.
- "In early 2020 the Navajo Nation leadership..." "Navajo Nation: Cleaning Up Abandoned Uranium Mines," *US Environmental Protection Agency*, https://www.epa.gov/navajo-nation-uranium-cleanup

- "Meanwhile, for the 175,000 people living on the reservation..." Alexandra Carraher-Kang, "Hard Hit Navajo Nation Finds Strength in Community Relief Efforts," *culturalsurvival.org*, April 29, 2020.
- "...an average of 63 ICU beds among them..." Christopher Ingraham, "Map: the Places in the US with the Most (and the Fewest) ICU Beds," *The Washington Post*, March 23, 2020.
- "in July 2020, the Navajo nation took extraordinary..." Chelsea Curtis, "Alarming Rise in Covid-19 Cases Around Navajo Nation Leads to More Weekend Curfews," *azcentral.com*, July 1, 2020.

https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona/2020/07/01/navajo-nation-extends-weekend-curfews-ahead-4th-july-weekend/5359107002/; Simon Romero, "Checkpoints, Curfews, Airlifts: Virus Rips Through Navajo Nation" *New York Times*, April 9, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/us/coronavirus-navajo-nation.html

- "The Cheyenne Sioux Indian Health Service facility has only 8 inpatient beds and six ventilators..." Mark Walker and Emily Cochrane, "Tribe in South Dakota Seeks Court Ruling Over Standoff in Blocking Virus," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2020.
- "In the aftermath of the Sturgis Rally, a study which used anonymous cellphone data identified it as a superspreader event..." Dhaval Dave, Andrew I. Friedson, Drew McNichols, and Joseph Sabia, "The Contagious Externality of a Superspreader Event: the Sturgis Motorcycle Rally and Covid-19, September 2020," *National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.*, December 2, 2020
- "By mid-September 2020, the Dakotas led the national rankings..." "The Dakotas Have the Highest Number of New Virus Cases in the County," *CNBC*, September 12, 2020.

37

"Noem had already threatened legal action over the checkpoints in May." Nina Lakhani, "South Dakota's Governor Threatens to Sue Over Sioux's Coronavirus Roadblocks," *The Guardian*, May 14, 2020.

Chapter 7: Sioux Falls

"My route took me through five of the ten states identified by the Urban Indian Health Institute (UIHI)'s 2017 report..." Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, *Urban Indian Health Institute*, 2007. http://www.uihi.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Missing-and-Murdered-Indigenous-Women-and-Girls-Report.pdf

"The National Institute of Justice (NIJ) has found that Native women experience the highest rates of rape and sexual violence among all racial categories in the United States and in some counties" "Violence Against American Indian and Alaskan Native Women and Men," *National Institute of Justice*, June, 2016. https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/violence-against-american-indian-and-alaska-native-women-and-men

"High rates of poverty and homelessness contribute..." Stark and Hudon (2020). https://www.niwrc.org/sites/default/files/documents/Resources/colonization-homelessness-nativewomen.pdf

"A growing body of reports, studies and congressional testimony suggest that oil pipelines and the "man camps" that house their workers..." Nick Martin, "The Connections Between Pipelines and Sexual Violence," *The New Republic*, October 15, 2019.

"In January of 2021, the US Department of Justice issued..." André B. Rosay "National Survey Estimates of Violence Against American Indian and Alaska Native People," *Department of Justice Journal of Federal Law and Practice*, Volume 69 (January 2021), No 1, 91-102.

"violence against respondents, particularly sexual violence, was broadly interracial..." See "A National Institute of Justice Report from 2018, based on..." "Estimates of Lifetime Interracial and Intraracial Violence, *National Institute of Justice*, 2018. https://nij.ojp.gov/media/image/19456

"Native governments only retain sole jurisdiction in crimes on reservation lands" https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2021/06/heres-how-deb-haaland-wants-to-address-the-crisis-of-violence-against-indigenous-women/

"Secretary Deb Halaand announced a new Missing and Murdered Unit (MMU) within the Bureau of Indian Affairs," "Secretary Haaland Creates New Missing & Murdered Unit to Pursue Justice for Missing or Murdered American Indians and Alaska Natives, *Department of the Interior News*, April 1, 2021 https://www.doi.gov/news/secretary-haaland-creates-new-missing-murdered-unit-pursue-justice-missing-or-murdered-american

- "In 2019, after a federal inquiry..." "Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report...," National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls," 2019. https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/final-report/
- "In the 1960s, the Association on American Indian Affairs (AAIA) found that between 25% and 35% of Native children "had been..." Christie Renick, "The Nation's First Family Separation Policy," *The Imprint*, October 9, 2018. https://imprintnews.org/child-welfare-2/nations-first-family-separation-policy-indian-child-welfare-act/32431
- "Congress passed the Indian Child Welfare Act (ICWA), the primary aim of which..." Gabby Deutch, "A Court Battle Over a Dallas Toddler Could Decide the Future of Native American Law," *The Atlantic*, February 21, 2019.
- "In 2015, the ACLU filed a case on behalf of the..." *Oglala Sioux Tribe v. Van Hunnik*, 100 F. Supp. 3d 749 (D.S.D. 2015)
- "that parental rights were often terminated in hearings that lasted no more than 60 seconds, that parents were denied..." Lisa Kaczke, "US Supreme Court Declines to Hear Oglala, Rosebud Case Against South Dakota Officials," *Argus Leader*, October 9, 2019. "A 2017 report by the National Indian Child Welfare Association found..." https://www.nicwa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Disproportionality-Table.pdf
- "In 2017, the ACLU cited South Dakota Department of Social Services statistics that showed Indigenous children were still "11 times more..." https://www.aclu.org/blog/racial-justice/american-indian-rights/south-dakota-officials-defied-federal-judge-and-took
- "In early 2020, the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals..." *Brackeen v. Bernhardt*, No. 18-11479 (5th Cir. 2019).
- "Plaintiffs argued that procedural obstacles imposed by ICWA were unconstitutionally..." "Brackeen v. Bernhardt Case Summary," *National Indian Child Welfare Association*, October 2019.

- "Herbert saw traditional music, with its steady and predictable beat, as reflective of commercialism and social conformity..." See https://sites.evergreen.edu/arunchandra/wp-content/uploads/sites/395/2018/05/keyboard.pdf
- "A small sliver of the vast Oceti Sakowin homeland, east of the Mississippi was taken first in a 1837 land cessation treaty ..." Brown (1970) 38.
- "In 1851 the Treaty of Ft. Laramie ..." Ward Churchill, "The Black Hills Are Not for Sale: A Summary of the Lakota Struggle for the 1868 Treaty Territory," *The Journal of Ethnic Studies* (Spring 1990) 127.

- "Thomas Jefferson himself had established this design more than half a century before, writing..." "Letter from Thomas Jefferson to William Henry Harrison," *National Archives*, February 27, 1803. https://founders.archives.gov/documents/Jefferson/01-39-02-0500
- "The Santee resisted, but Luke Lea, one of the negotiators, reminded them that they had little choice, when..." Gregory O. Gagnon, *Culture and Customs of the Sioux Indians*, (Bison Books: 2012) 26.
- "Some of these land speculators had also been traders, looking ..." http://www.sceneonradio.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/SeeingWhite Part5Transcript.pdf
- "unsustainable hunting" Jeffrey Ostler, *The Lakotas and the Black Hills: The Struggle for Sacred Ground*, (Viking Books: 2012) Chapter 1.
- "the Santee had identified discrepancies in the funds they were being paid..." Brown (1970) 50.
- "suggesting the Santee eat grass and dirt, and in some versions of the story, their own waste..." Brown (1970) 54.
- "would later be identified as the cause of the Dakota War on a marker outside the town of Mankato, Minnesota..." http://www.sceneonradio.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/SeeingWhite Part5Transcript.pdf
- "one elder would later describe the Santee position..." Ibid. 55.
- "Governor Ramsey of Minnesota proclaimed..." Kenneth Carley, *The Sioux Uprising of 1862* (Minnesota Historical Society: 1961) 54.
- "In the end, 400 Santee men were tried..." Gagnon (2012) 31.
- "President Lincoln commuted all but 39 sentences..." Brown (1970) 58,59.
- "In addition more than 2,000 other Santee women, children and elders were rounded up..." Angelique A. EagleWoman and Wambdi A. Wastewin, "Re-Establishing the Sisseton-Wahpeton Oyate's Reservation Boundaries: Building a Legal Rationale from Current International Law," *American Indian Law Review*, Vol. 29, No. 2 (2004/2005), 245.
- "Many fled to Canada, to traditional hunting grounds..." Brown (1970) 64,65.
- "bounties for 'Sioux scalps,' \$25 to members of the military and \$75 to civilians." ANNUAL REPORT OF THE ADJUTANT GENERAL, *reprinted in* EXECUTIVE DOCUMENTS OF THE STATE OF MINNESOTA FOR THE YEAR 1863, at 61, 192–93 (1864) (General Orders No. 41, 60). See Also Colette Routel, "Minnesota Bounties on Dakota Men During the U.S.-Dakota War," William Mitchell Law Review, Vol 40, No 1 (2013). https://open.mitchellhamline.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1261&context=facsch

"On September 18, 2020, President Donald Trump campaigned..." "Donald Trump Campaign Rally Speech Bemiji Minnesota Transcript," September 18, 2020. https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/donald-trump-campaign-rally-speech-bemidji-minnesota-transcript-september-18

"By 1870, Black people were finally granted the right of naturalization..." "INS Administration of Racial Provisions in US Immigration and Nationality Law Since 1898," *National Archives*. https://www.archives.gov/publications/prologue/2002/summer/immigration-law-1.html

"treaty promised them "absolute and undisturbed use and occupation..." Treaty of Ft. Laramie, 1868.

"requiring the Ocite Sikowan to send their children to settler-run schools..." Ibid.

"Leiutenant General Philip Sheridan, who commanded the Military Division of the Missouri, ordered Leiutenant Colonel Custer..." Catherine R. Franklin, "Black Hills and Bloodshed: The U.S. Army and the Invasion of Lakota Land, 1868–1876," *Montana: The Magazine of Western History*, 32.

"When the Ocite Sikowan finally surrendered in 1877, the US government took 7.7 million acres..." Frank Pommersheim, "The Black Hills Case: On the Cusp of History," *Wicazo Sa Review* Vol 4 No 1, (Spring 1988), 19.

"the Ocite Sikowan would be divided onto 10% of the land promised by the 1868 treaty..." Churchill (1990) 132.

"Homestake Mining Company immediately began...Over the following 126 years would extract..." Churchill (1990) 139.

"Native peoples have suffered the loss of a combined 27 million acres of land, 2/3 of that originally allotted." Carla F. Fredricks and Jesse D. Heibel, "Standing Rock, the Sioux Treaties, and the Limits of the Supremacy Clause," *Colorado Law Scholarly Commons, University of Colorado Law School*, 2018, p 489.

"the Supreme Court of the United States affirmed that the Black Hills had been taken by the government unconstitutionally..." *US v. Sioux Nation of Indians*, No 79-639 June 30, 1980 https://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-supreme-court/448/371.html

"which has been earning interest since that time, was estimated at \$105 million in 1980..." Fred Barbash and Peter Elkind, Siox Win \$105 Million," *The Washington Post,* July 1, 1980.

"at \$1.3 billion in 2011..." Tom LeGro, "Why the Sioux are Refusing \$1.3 Billion," *PBS*, August 24, 2011.

"One such proposal called for..." Ibid.

"The newly proposed Dewey-Burdock Uranium mine would cover approximately 12,600 acres..." https://www.nsenergybusiness.com/projects/dewey-burdock-uranium-project/

"It is one of the modest land remnants of the great nation of the Ocite Sakowin..." See Pekka Hamalainen, *Lakota America: A New History of Indigenous Power*, (Yale University Press: 2019).

"the project would...force the relocation of 190 Native families" Michael L. Lawson, *Reservoir and Reservation: The Oahe Dam and the Standing Rock Sioux* (South Dakota Historical Society: 1976).

"entire tribal infrastructures and economies were destroyed." Hearing on the Impact of the Flood Control Act of 1944 on Indian Tribes Along the Missouri River, Before the Committee on Indian Affairs of the US Senate, 110th Congress, November 1, 2007

"Riggs wrote that he named the mission after a Dakota council lodge that had previously stood on the site..." Thomas Lawrence Riggs. *Sunset to Sunset*, (South Dakota State Historical Society: 1997) 74,75.

"He and his family occupied, maybe even exemplified, that middle ground of racism that author, professor and anti-racist activist Ibram X. Kendi, calls "assimilationist," Ibram X. Kendi. *Stamped from the Beginning: the Definitive History of Racist Ideas in America*, (Bold Type Books, 2017), 3-4, 6.

"Nina Riggs wrote..." Riggs (1997) 66.

"Co-kan...turned to me, and rising from the stone..." Ibid, 154.

"He acknowledged both the already prominent sense of reverence, of the mysterious..." Ibid.

"Yet Riggs quickly retreated from his assimilationist position, joining the settler military apparatus as chaplain and general advisor to General..." Ibid, 31.

"In 2014, Energy Transfer Partners (ETP), operating as Dakota Access LLC proposed a crude oil pipeline to run directly underneath..." The Standing Rock Sioux's Litigation on the Dakota Access Pipeline, *earthjustice.org* https://earthjustice.org/features/faq-standing-rock-litigation

"The total length of the Reservoir crossing, at 7,800 feet, violates the standard practice..." *DAPL Leak Memo*, prepared by Dr. Jon Conway for the Lakota People's Law Project.

"Published studies on the adverse health effects of exposure to crude oil contamination..." Jon Gay, Olivia Shepherd, Mike Thyden, and Matt Whitman. "The Health Effects of Oil Contamination: A Compilation of Research," *Worcester Polytechnic Institute*. http://m.wpi.edu/Pubs/E-project/Available/E-project-121510-203112/unrestricted/Health Effects of Oil Contamination - Final Report.pdf

"DAPL's leak detection system is no better than the industry standard, which have witheringly low detection rates at 20-30%. They are incapable of detecting small leaks of less than 1-2% of capacity..." "DAPL's Dangerous Leak Protection System," Lakota People's Law Center, July 17, 2020. https://lakotalaw.org/news/2020-07-17/dapl-leak-detection; See also Jon Conway Zoom Interview, October 19, 2020, Santa Cruz; *DAPL Leak Memo*

"tends to drain, through the sand and gravel soils, into underground aquifers that lie..." DAPL Leak Memo

"Dr. Conway has recorded a total of 13 known leaks on the DAPL in the three years of its operation preceding October 20, 2020." Jon Conway Zoom Interview, October 19, 2020, Santa Cruz; DAPL Leak Memo

"ETP is now operating DAPL illegally..." "The Standing Rock Sioux's Litigation on the Dakota Access Pipeline," *earthjustice.org* https://earthjustice.org/features/faq-standing-rock-litigation

"both Native and nonNative allies who wanted to enter camp and participate in protest, including cultural and spiritual deference..." Holly T. Bird Zoom Interview, October 16, 2020, Williamsburg, Michigan.

"a descendant of the San Felipe Pueblo tribe, who served as the Civil Ground Coordinator..." Ibid.

Chapter 8: Little Rock

"In 1954, the Supreme Court decided the landmark *Brown v. Board of Education...*" 347 U.S. 483 (1954); Daisy Bates, *The Long Shadow of Little Rock, A Memoir*, (The University of Arkansas Press 1986) 47.

"Plessy v. Ferguson" 163 U.S. 537 (1896).

"some scattered school boards in the South integrated schools by admitting Black students..." See Bates (1986) 48.

"invoking concerns about "communism" being imposed on the ***Christian people of the state, and "creating ill-will" between..." Bates (1986) 168-170.

"another decision, known as Brown II, which softened the federal..." 349 US 294 (1955).

- "The Little Rock school board conditioned the desegregation of Central High..." Lindsey Millar, "The Past and the Future of Hall High School, *Arkansas Times*, January 30, 2020.
- "These bills made attendance at integrated schools voluntary..." Ben F. Johnson III, "After 1957: Resisting Integration in Little Rock," *The Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, Vol 66, No 2, (Summer 2007) 260.
- "would mean forgoing participation in any extracurricular activities, which would remain Whiteonly." Bates (1986) 123.
- "All but one of the nine Black children who had planned..." Bates (1986) 66-76.
- "A violent White mob assembled outside became uncontrollable, shouting for shotguns..." Ibid, 90-94.
- "White racists took two Black women from their car and beat them. Black men in a truck..." Ibid, 93.
- "Over the next two years, every one of the Bates's windows..." Ibid, 162.
- "President Eisenhower federalized all 10,000 of the Arkansas National Guard troops and the Secretary of Defense sent in 1,000..." Ibid. 100. See Also Anthony Lewis, "President Sends Troops to Little Rock, Federalizes Arkansas National Guard; Tells Nation He Acted to Avoid Anarchy," *The New York Times*, September 24, 1957.
- "Daisy Bates remarked, "Any time..." Bates (1986) 101.

- "Of the nine, Minnijean Brown was expelled for talking..." Bates, 116.
- "...the first Black student to graduate from Central High..." Ibid, 149.
- "He blamed Daisy Bates, saying, "if [she] would find an honest job..." Ibid, 155.
- "Segregationists organized into a group called "Save Our Schools," and published arguments in the papers asserting..." Ibid.
- "Still, the conflict and disruption had enough of an impact on white business leaders..." John Kirk, "Sixty years ago, Arkansas Closed All its Public Schools Rather than Desegregate Them," *Arkansas Times*, September 13, 2018.
- "Prior to urban renewal efforts, downtown Little Rock was reasonably integrated, with few completely Black residential districts..." John Kirk, "The Roots of Little Rock's Segregated Neighborhoods, *Arkansas Times*, July 10, 2014

- "Money was allocated for such a recreation center, but the land designated for it was far to the southeast of the city center..." John A. Kirk, "'A Study in Second Class Citizenship': Race, Urban Development, and Little Rock's Gillam Park," 1934-2004, *The Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, Vol. 64, No. 3 (Autumn, 2005), 262.
- "Money still earmarked for the continued development of Gillam Park was redirected in the late 1950's, used as a match..." Johnson (2007) 261.
- "By the time the Central High standoff resulted in "the Lost Year" for the children of Little Rock, the city had spent..." https://arktimes.com/news/cover-stories/2014/07/10/the-roots-of-little-rocks-segregated-neighborhoods
- "Most of the homes slated for slum clearance were the property of Black homeowners..." Kirk, 282.
- "For example, the Dunbar neighborhood of the downtown core..." Johnson (2007) 263.
- "As it destroyed Black-owned homes in other parts of town, the city built public housing to the southeast, 99% of which would eventually..." Kirk (2005) 279.
- "...be occupied by Black residents." Kirk (2014).
- "...they could create a situation where most other city services and institutions remained segregated by default." Darcy Pumphrey, Thesis: "An Interstate Runs Through It. The Construction of Little Rock's Interstate 630 and the Fight to Stop It." *Utah State University* (2013) 36.
- "...intended to improve national security and support the post war economy." Darcy (2013) 6.

the once thriving Black business district along West 9th Street, which had been bisected by the highway." Johnson (2007) 262.

- "physical barrier between black and white neighborhoods." Darcy (2013) 56.
- "However, ACORN was neither able to successfully organize and partner with Black residents..." Ibid, 94.
- "Eventually, those suburbs would make up their own separate part, almost 40%, of a redefined Little Rock." David Koon, "Wibur Mills' Wall," *Arkansas Times*, January 26, 2011.
- "Today, only 19% of students in Little Rock public schools are white, although ..." Lauren Camera, "New Battle Over School Segregation," *US News and World Report*, September 25, 2019.
- "In January of 2015, the state of Arkansas took over the city's schools ..." Adam Harris, "An Attempt to Resegregate Little Rock, of All Places," *The Atlantic*, October 22, 2019.

- "In all, there were ten camps, most of them scattered west of the Rocky Mountains, and they would hold more than 110,000 prisoners." Russell Bearden, "The False Rumor of Tuesday: Arkansas's Internment of Japanese-Americans, *The Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, Vol. 41, No. 4 (Winter, 1982), 329.
- "The Japanese Internment was a domestic response to the attack on Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1941, which also launched American military involvement in World War II" "Origins of Relocation," UALR Center for Arkansas History and Culture. https://ualrexhibits.org/rohwer/origins-of-relocation/
- "on the later discredited advice of General John DeWitt..." Eric K. Yamamoto, "Racial Reparations: Japanese American Redress and African American Claims," *Boston College Third World Law Journal*, Volume 19, Issue 1, Article 13, p 490.
- "President Roosevelt issued an executive order on February 19, 1942, allowing..." *Transcript of Executive Order 9066: Resulting in Relocation of Japanese* (1942). https://www.ourdocuments.gov/doc.php?flash=false&doc=74&page=transcript
- "Within weeks, the FBI was rounding up Japanese community leaders, and had frozen the bank..." "Sold, Damaged, Stolen, Gone, Japanese American Property Loss During WWII," densho.org, April 4, 2017. https://densho.org/sold-damaged-stolen-gone-japanese-american-property-loss-wwii/
- "Judy's father..." Judy Matsuoka Telephone Interview, Little Rock, Arkansas, March 22, 2020.
- "...to avoid a situation where white children's "youthful impressions might be affected by association..." Kevin Allen Leonard, "Is That What We Fought for?" Japanese Americans and Racism in California, The Impact of World War II, *Western Historical Quarterly*, Vol. 21, No. 4 (Nov 1990), 464.
- "By 1909, the California state legislature introduced approximately 17 anti-Japanese measures..." Raymond Leslie Buell, "The Development of Anti-Japanese Agitation in the United States," *Political Science Quarterly*, Vol. 38, No. 1 (Mar 1923), 58.
- "...Japanese American farmers were responsible for growing 40% of all of the state's vegetable crops, including..." Museum of the City of San Francisco. http://www.sfmuseum.org/hist9/harvest.html
- "...the entire community was forced to sell land, equipment..." "Sold, Damaged..." densho.org. See Also Museum of the City of San Francisco: http://www.sfmuseum.org/hist9/harvest.html

- "Those who were interned lost an estimated \$2-5 billion worth of wealth in 2017 currency." Beth Ruyak, "How Sacramento's Japanese Community Lost (and Kept) Property During WWII," *California Museum*, June 4, 2019 https://www.californiamuseum.org/museum-news/how-sacramentos-japanese-community-lost-and-kept-property-during-world-war-ii
- "...their losses were a tremendous windfall in real estate and other assets to their non-Japanese neighbors." Ibid.
- "Judy's grandfather..." Matsuoka Interview.
- "including the threat of forced removal to the camp at Tule Lake..." "Tule Lake," densho.org. https://encyclopedia.densho.org/Tule%20Lake/#As .22Segregation Center.22
- "Ninety-two-year-old Rinko Shimasaki..." Rinko Shimasaki and Eileen Macgruder, Telephone Interview, March 5, 2020, Harrisonburg, VA.
- "Those who successfully applied to leave camp were purposely scattered to areas with low or no Japanese settlement, in an effort to force..." "Resettlement," densho.org https://encyclopedia.densho.org/Resettlement/
- "The cemetery at Tule Lake was bulldozed, the remains of the deceased plowed into a landfill." Casey Michel, "Tule Lake: Memories of Japanese Internment," *The Diplomat*, September 16, 2016. https://thediplomat.com/2016/09/tule-lake-memories-of-japanese-internment/
- "on the presumption that they were "enemy aliens," disloyal to America." David A. Taylor, "During WWI, the US Saw Italian-Americans as a Threat to Homeland Security", *Smithsonian Magazine*, February 2, 2017.
- "Even in 1945, after the war, the California legislature's Joint Committee on UnAmerican Activities issued a report..." Leonard (1990) 464.
- "Divine inspiration when derived from Shinto faith was instead taken..." Doug Blair, "The 1920s Anti-Japanese Crusade and Congressional Hearings," *The Seattle Civil Rights and Labor History Project, The University of Washington*, accessed November 2020 https://depts.washington.edu/civilr/Japanese restriction.htm
- "Even so, of the nearly 94,000 who had left the state in 1942, only about 40,000 made the journey back with the assistance of the War Relocation Agency that year." Katharine Luomala, "California Takes Back its Japanese Evacuees: the Readjustment of California to the Return of Japanese Evacuees," *Applied Anthropology*, Vol 5, No 3 (SUMMER 1946), 26.
- "...were attacked by Night Riders, or their property targeted by arsonists and vandals." Leonard, 463.

Chapter 9 Manassas, Virginia

"Virginia was home to 2/3rds of America's millionaires. Ned and Constance Sublette, *The American Slave Coast: A History of the Slave Breeding Industry*, (Lawrence Hill Books, 2017) 65, 69.

- "The Chesapeake region was an established as a society of fixed, racialized classes, with the estimated 129,000 enslaved Africans..." Sublette (2017) 11.
- "...purchased at a premium from boats landing in Virginia, as it was dangerous and difficult..." Ibid.
- "growing tobacco had depleted nutrients from the soil..." Ibid. National Park Services https://www.nps.gov/jame/learn/historyculture/tobacco-colonial-cultivation-methods.htm
- "preferred to purchase the children of those already enslaved in America rather than those..." Sublette (2017), 11.
- "Men, women and children from Virginia were routinely chained or tied neck to neck and handcuffed in pairs in coffles..." Ibid, 5-6.
- "walk across the rural South..." Edward Ball, Retracing Slavery's Trail of Tears, *Smithsonian Magazine*, November 2015.
- "Between 1790 and 1860, nearly one million enslaved Black people were transported..." Wilma A. Dunaway, *The African-American Family in Slavery and Emancipation* (Cambridge University Press: 2003) 3-4.
- "That's twice as many as the highest estimates of trafficked African people..." Sublette (2003) 11.
- "Jefferson was personally engaged in all of the same ordinary brutalities of the other slavers..." Sublette (2017) 314.
- "The boys "spent their formative years in captivity, living together..." Ibid, 324.
- "Jefferson himself kept detailed logs of each boy's productivity and the amount of wasted scrap metal they produced...." Stephen B. Hodin, "The Mechanisms of Monticello: Saving Labor in Jefferson's America," *Journal of the Early Republic*, Vol 26, No 3 (Fall, 2006), 385.
- "...it will be necessary for me to make an example of [Cary] in ..." Barbara B. Oberg. "From Thomas Jefferson to Thomas Mann Randolph, 8 June 1803," *The Papers of Thomas Jefferson*, vol. 40, 4 March–10 July 1803, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2013) 505–506.
- "The southern railroad was, by then, a wretched tool of cruelty..." Sublette (2017) 56, 60.

- "It was built by enslaved men and boys..." See Theodore Kornweibel, Jr., "railroads and Slavery, *Railroad History*, No 189 (Fall-Winter 2003), 34-37.
- "her Virginia slaveowner would eventually see her child sold away..." Sublette (2017) 56, 60.
- "Children aged eight to fifteen made up a quarter of the enslaved..." Ibid 11.
- "permanently destroying their families and further obscuring their lineages." Ibid 17.
- "pubescent girls, aged 12-15, sought out as sexually available..." Ibid, 5.
- "The systematic, terrorist sexual assault of enslaved women..." Ibid, 24.
- "planned for 25% more enslaved people every ten years..." Ibid, 68.
- "playing out in sexual predation by men and boys..." Ibid 125.
- "he took the 14 or 15-year old Sally Hemings to Paris..." Ibid 310.
- "Ursula Granger Hughes... "Lina Mann, "The Enslaved Household of President Thomas Jefferson" *The White Hosue Historical Association*. https://www.whitehousehistory.org/slavery-in-the-thomas-jefferson-white-house]
- "What Jefferson wrote to his overseer, Joel Yancey in 1819..." J. Jefferson Looney, "Thomas Jefferson to Joel Yancey, *The Papers of Thomas Jefferson*, Retirement Series, vol. 13, 22 April 1818 to 31 January 1819, (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2016) 581–583.
- "Jefferson regularly reduced the rations of the people he enslaved who had grown too old to work by half." Sublette (2017) 49.
- "Jefferson owned more than 600 enslaved people in his lifetime." Lina Mann, "The Enslaved Household of President Thomas Jefferson" *The White House Historical Association*. https://www.whitehousehistory.org/slavery-in-the-thomas-jefferson-white-house
- "Jefferson believed that to secure his wealth, which was held primarily in the for of enslaved people..." Sublette (2017) 14.
- "he had to eliminate the transatlantic slave trade..." Ibid, 14-15.
- "Jefferson presided over the Lousiana Purchase of 1803, and..." Ibid, 14, 15]
- "an economy premised on the forced breeding of other people to maintain an endless supply of free labor..." Ibid, 69

"a new generation of White cotton and sugar planters of Mississipi, Louisiana and beyond..." Ibid, 332.

"he suggested "carry[ing] off the increase..." Ibid, 278.

"Meanwhile, he wrote, in America, "the old stock would die off." Sublette (2003) Ibid.

"to truly monstrous ends..." Ibid, 65.

"the premise of missionary Christianity remains..." https://mennoniteusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/What is a peace church.pdf

"Rutt Johnson purchased 1,000 acres in 1770 from Patrick Hamrick, who was a tobacco planter..." "The Battle of Manassas: Yankees and Rebels Once Fought on Johnson Land..." *The Washington Post*, August 26, 1979.

"Johnson gifted a parcel to his daughter, Sally..." Heidi M. Baumstark, "Bloom Hill Farm in Manassas, a Haven for History Lovers," *bullrun.com*, October 2, 2012.

"This left Joseph's wife, Emily Eliza Johnson..." "The Battle of Manassas" (1979).

"88% of the enslaved in America were held captive in places with fewer than 50 other enslaved people." Dunaway (2003) 3.

"Joseph senior's youngest son, Joseph Benjamin Johnson, took over the 268-acre Clover Hill Farm, having orchards put in and, in 1900..." "The Battle of Manassas..." (1979).

"sold to residential builders for \$300 million project." "Manassas Farm is Sold for \$300 Million Project," *The Washington Post*, July 7,1987

"One *Washington Post* article, from 1979, frames the imperiled modern Johnson dairy farm..." "The Battle of Manassas..." (1979).

"Even this list may not be exhaustive, an historical marker at nearby historic Lucasville Church ..." Baumstark (2012); https://www.flickr.com/photos/moyersteam/14646955851/

Malinda Robinson letter to Ms. Johnson October 18, 1866, provided by the Manassas Museum.

"Four have been discovered from 2019-2020 in the Tampa ..."Nora McGreevy, "Lost African American Cemetery Re-discovered Under a Florida Parking Lot," *Smithsonian Magazine*, June 17, 2020.

"These discoveries have become so frequent as to inspire a bill to establish an African..." David S. Anderson, New Legislation Seeks to Protect Lost African-American Burial Grounds," *Forbes*, February 13, 2019.

Chapter 10 Boston

"Boston's Chinatown was, for many decades, a narrow site of specialized businesses..." Thomas C. Chen, Thesis, "Remaking Boston's Chinatown: Race, Place, and Community in the Postwar Metropolis," *Brown University* (2014) 15-16.

"In the post World War II era... an elevated train that had both hemmed in..." Chen dissertation, (2014) 22

"In the 1950s and 1960s, however, that Boston's Chinatown became vulnerable to the more concerted..." Andrew Leong "Environmental Health in Boston's Chinatown," in *Asian Americans: Vulnerable Populations, Model Interventions and Clarifying Agendas* (Jones and Bartlett Publishers, 2003); See also Michael Liu, *Forever Struggle: Activist Identity and Survival in Boston's Chinatown 1880-2018*, (University of Massachusetts Press: 2020).

"...converging in a swirl of access ramps in its historic Chinatown..." Chinatown 2020 Master Plan: A Health Lens Analysis, December 2018, 6. https://research.gsd.harvard.edu/healthy/files/2019/06/FINAL-CHINATOWN-2020-MASTER-PLAN-A-HEALTH-LENS-ANALYSIS.pdf

"taking up one third of the land it had occupied..." Leong (2003) 33-35.

"curtailing its growth and the potential for retaining green or community spaces...) Chinatown 2020 Master Plan: A Health Lens Analysis, December 2018

"On a third side, Chinatown is now encroached upon by the expansion of Tufts Medical..." Andrew Leong, "The Struggle Over Parcel C: How Boston's Chinatown Won a Victory in the Fight Against Institutional Expansionism and Environmental Racism," *Institute for Asian American Studies Publications*, UMass Boston, September 1, 1997. See also Michael Liu, *Forever Struggle: Activist Identity and Survival in Boston's Chinatown 1880-2018*, (University of Massachusetts Press: 2020).

"particularly low-income residents with little social and political power..." Chinatown 2020 Master Plan: A Health Lens Analysis, December 2018

- "in a serious challenge to Chinatown as an ethnic enclave..." Michael Liu and Kim Geron, "Changing Neighborhood: Ethnic Enclaves and the Struggle for Social Justice," *Asian American & Pacific Islander Population Struggles for Social Justice*, Vol 35, No 2 (2008) 23.
- "as a transitional cultural and linguistic space for immigrants..." Melissa Hung, "Luxury Developments, Gentrification, Airbnb: The Battle for Boston's Chinatown," *tenantstogether.org*, January 27, 2018.
- "Today, Boston's Chinatown is home to 12,000 residents in a footprint..." Emily Nonko, After Years of Organizing, Affordable Housing, Library Coming to Boston Chinatown," *nextcity.org*, March 4, 2020.
- "Its residents continue to battle the encroachment..." Leong (1997).
- "As of 2020, more than 50%..." *Chinatown 2020 Master Plan: A Health Lens Analysis*, December 2018 https://research.gsd.harvard.edu/healthy/files/2019/06/FINAL-CHINATOWN-2020-MASTER-PLAN-A-HEALTH-LENS-ANALYSIS.pdf
- "fewer than 50% of Boston's Chinatown are Asian." Kelly Leilani Main and Diana X Bell. "Forced from Home: A Human Rights Assessment of Displacement and Evictions in Boston's Chinatown," *Chinese Progressive Association & Displacement Action Network*, February 2018, 18-19.
- "This is, broadly, the same situation as in several..." Kathy Chine Leong, "With Change Bubbling, San Francisco's Chinatown Strives to Stay Authentic," *New York Times*, October 16, 2018; Alana Samuels, "America's Chinatowns Are Disappearing," *The Atlantic*, February 4, 2019; Liu and Geron (2008) 24, 28.
- "forming the Chinatown Merchants Association to oppose the routing of highway I-93, and to remake..." Chen dissertation (2014) 8.
- "In the 1960's Chinatown residents secured 2,000 low-income residential units in a negotiation..." Cortney Humphries, "Reversal of Fortune?" *Renew: Architecture Boston*, February 6, 2020.
- "The Asian Community Development Corporation has, since..." https://asiancdc.org/projects
- "Lydia Lowe is the director of the Chinatown Land Trust, an agency that was incorporated in 2015 to increase community control over property in Chinatown. She credits..." Lydia Lowe Zoom Interview, Boston, December 11, 2020.
- "I saw all around me in Boston, still one of the most segregated cities..." Alexander Kent and Thomas C. Frohlich, "America's Most Segregated Cities," 247wallst.com, August 19, 2015.

"Justice Sutherland wrote for the majority, explaining that whiteness is neither a synonym for Aryan, which he said indicated..." US v. Bhagat Singh Thind, 261 U.S. 204 (1923)

"racial classification no longer governed eligibility for naturalization after Congress..." Ian Haney Lopez, *White By Law: the Legal Construction of Race*, (New York University Press: 2006) 65.

"formed by Chinese men brought by the Gold Rush beginning in the late 1840s..." Samir Patel, "America's Chinatowns," *Archaeology* Vol 67, No 3 (May/June 2014), 38.

"Both industries required large amounts of manual labor for dangerous and hard work..." Mark Kanazawa, "Immigration, Exclusion, and Taxation: Anti-Chinese Legislation in Gold Rush California," *The Journal of Economic History*, Vol 65, No 3 (September 2005) 782.

"New Irish immigrants to the east coast *were* drawn into railroad work, but typically..." John Soennichsen, *The Chinese Exclusion Act of 1882*, (Greenwood Press: 2011) Chapter 3: Building an American Dream.

"The western stretch of the Central Pacific Railroad (CPRR) was to stretch from Sacramento ..." Gordon H. Chang and Shelley Fisher Fishkin, ed. *The Chinese and the Iron Road: Building the Transcontinental Railroad*, (Stanford University Press: 2019) 17.

"Work on the Central Pacific Railroad began in 1863 with a small, mostly white..." Chang and Fishkin, (2019) 1,2.

"These first workers were part of a stream of migration spurred by rumors..." Ibid, 56.

"the stream became a wave and by 1865, Chinese men made up the vast majority CPRR..." Ibid, 2.

"In 1866, of more than 10,000 men working on the CPRR, 8,000 were..." Soennichsen (2011) Chapter 3: Building an American Dream.

"Chinese men had become the preferred workers for the four owners of CPRR, who actively recruited labor both from among..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 56.

"The term "coolie," referring to a class of Chinese indentured worker that had arrived in South America..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 8.

"Chinese women who migrated to America during the same period were, by contrast, ...often kidnapped, enslaved, and frequently sex trafficked..." Jean Pfaelzer, *Driven Out: the Forgotten War Against Chinese Americans*, (Random House: 2008) 3, 14.

- "The Page Law of 1875 barred the entry of those "held to a term of service" as well as those "imported...". George Anthony Peffer, "Forbidden Families: Emigration Experiences of Chinese Women under the Page Law, 1875-1882," *Journal of American Ethnic History*, Vol 6, No 1 (Fall, 1986), 28-32.
- "Paid half to a third of the wages of white workers, at \$26 per month without meals compared to \$4..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 14.
- "Overcoming the presumption of their employers..." Scott Alan Carson, "Chinese Sojourn Labor and the American Transcontinental Railroad" *Journal of Institutional and Theoretical Economics (JITE)*, Mohr Siebeck, Tübingen, vol. 161(1), March 2005, 100; Soennichsen (2011) Chapter 3: Building an American Dream.
- "without them...would be impossible, CPRR president Leland Stanford reported to ..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 2, 10.
- "Crocker set up a competition between groups of Chinese miners and Cornish miners in the Sierra Nevadas..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 13.
- "Most migrants, excluding merchants were from poor, rural families, who had migrated to earn money..." Eric W. Fong and William T. Markham, "Anti-Chinese Politics in California in the 1870s: An Intercounty Analysis," *Sociological Perspectives*, Vol 45, No 2 (Summer 2002), 188.
- "remains from railway worker camps suggest frequent physical injury..." Patel (2014) 41.
- "work on the CPRR entailed chipping, carving and blasting away through sometimes sheer expanses of granite, without power tools of any kind..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 1, 12.
- "Blasting required workers to lower one of their own in a basket into a tunnel to install explosives by hand, light..." Ibid, 1, 12.
- "In the winter, workers lived and worked in tunnels beneath up to 40 feet of snow..." Patel (2014) 41.
- "In 1867... CPRR workers struck in what was the largest mass labor action in American history up to that point..." Chang and Fishkin (2019) 14-15.
- "The strike was instead broken when Crocker cut off food and supplies..." Ibid.
- "They were excluded from photographs and celebrations..." Ibid, 17.
- "That spike was not driven by the Chinese..." Chris Fuchs, "The Chinese Railroad Workers Who Helped Connect the Country," *NBCnews.com*, April 22, 2019.

- "A well-developed economy of trade and network of merchants..." See Shehong Chen, "Reconstructing the Chinese American Experience in Lowell, MA 1870s-1970s," *Institute for Asian American Studies Publications, UMass Boston,* January 1, 2003, 15, 18; Barbara Berglund Chinatown's Tourist Terrain: Representation and Racialization in Nineteenth-Century San Francisco *American Studies*, Vol. 46, No. 2 (Summer 2005), 6.
- "many moved on to other work opportunities on the West Coast..." Fong and Markham (2002) 188.
- "By the time the CPRR was complete in 1969, California was already in the midst of a campaign to exterminate its Native peoples..." Benjamin Madley, *An American Genocide: The United States and the California Indian Catastrophe 1846-1873 (The Lamar Series in Western History)*, (Yale University Press: 2016).
- "While Chinese migrants made up only about 10% of the workforce in 1860, they made up 12-23% of mining communities ..." Mark Kanazawa (2005) 781.
- "White workers perceived Chinese men..." Fong and Markham (2002) 188; Carson (2005) 84.
- "This sentiment drove an era of prolific state and local anti-Chinese legislation..." Cristopher Chou, Land Use and the Chinatown Problem, *Asian Pacific American Law Journal*, Vol 19:29 (2014) 38.
- "passed the so-called Foreign Miner's Tax..." Kanazawa (2005), 784
- "Several individual counties passed their own legislation prohibiting or impeding Chinese miners from working..." Ibid, 783
- "In 1854 the California Supreme Court held that a California statute preventing Black, mixed race and indigenous people from testifying in court..." Gabriel J. Chin, "A Chinaman's Chance in Court: Asian Pacific Americans and Racial Rules of Evidence," *UC Irvine Law Review*, Vol 3:965, 2013, 967.
- "it imposed a \$50 tax on anyone not eligible for naturalization, and onboard a ship docking in in that state..." Kanazawa (2005) 787.
- "At that time, only white people were eligible ..." Sohoni (2007) 591.
- "In 1860, a fishing tax was levied ..." L. Eve Armentrout-Ma, "Chinese in California's Fishing Industry, 1850-1941," *California History* Vol 60, No 2 (Summer, 1981) 142-143.
- "In 1859, San Francisco's school board opened a segregated Chinese school..." See Joyce Kuo, Excluded, Segregated and Forgotten: A Historical View of the Discrimination of Chinese Americans in Public Schools, *Asian Law Journal*, 5 Asian L. J. 181 (1998).
- "In an 1885 case filed on behalf of "Mamie Tape..." Ibid, 196.

- "there was a flurry of anti-Chinese legislation in San Francisco..." Chou (2014) 40.
- "Chinese people were barred from San ..." Joan B. Trauner, "The Chinese as Medical Scapegoats in San Francisco, 1870-1905," *California History*, Vol 57, No 1, The Chinese in California (Spring, 1978), 73.
- "and the city banned hiring Chinese workers on ..." "Immigration and Relocation in US History: Legislative Harassment," *Library of Congress*, loc.gov https://www.loc.gov/classroom-materials/immigration/chinese/legislative-harassment/
- "banned the use of carrying poles for selling vegetables..." Ibid.
- "created prohibitions meant to close Chinese overnight laundries, David E. Bernstein, Lochner, Parity, and the Chinese Laundry Cases," *William and Mary Law Review*, Vol 41 (1999-2000).
- "barred the use of firecrackers or ceremonial gongs..." Chou (2014).
- "and required 500 cubic feet of air in boarding houses..." Joshua Yang, "The Anti-Chinese Cubic Air Ordinance," *The American Journal of Public Health*, 2009 March; 99(3): 440.
- "The number of Chinese residents in the United States tripled..." Sohini (2007) 590.
- "heavily concentrated on the West Coast." Kuo (1998) 185.
- "Leland Stanford, the founder of Stanford..." Soennichsen (2011) Chapter 3: Building an American Dream.
- "The California State Constitution of 1879 provided that no 'native person of China, no idiot, insane person, or person convicted of any infamous crime...' would ever vote..." California Constitution of 1879 prior to amendment.
- "One in Los Angeles in 1871 resulted in the lynching of seventeen Chinese men..." Beth Lew-Williams, *The Chinese Must Go*, (Harvard University Press: 2018) 2.
- "another in San Francisco in 1877 resulted in the deaths of at least four Chinese people and an estimated \$100,000..." Katie Dowd, "140 Years Ago, San Fancisco Was Set Ablaze..." San Francisco Gate, July 23, 2017.
- "It was in this context of growing violence that Chinese residents of the West Coast began to seek safe harbor elsewhere in America..." Chen (2003) 2.
- "driving Chinese migration to urban areas." Chen dissertation (2014) 3.
- "In 1870, Calvin Sampson, the owner of a shoe factory ..." Mary M. Cronin, "When the Chinese Came to Massachusetts: Representations of Race, Labor, Religion, and Citizenship in the 1870

Press." *Historical Journal of Massachusetts*, Vol 46, No 2, (Summer 2018); See also, Frederick Rudolph, "Chinamen in Yankeedom: Anti-Unionism in Massachusetts in 1870," *The American Historical Review*, Vol 53, No 1 (Oct., 1947), 15.

Although some articles portrayed the Chinese shoemakers as dangerously ..." Cronin (2018).

"White manufacturers had become wary of increasing competition from Chinese..." Shehong Chen (2003) 2.

"More than 200 communities..." See Pfaelzer (2008).

"spread throughout California, into Oregon and Washington, and as far East..." Lew-Williams (2108) 1.

"White men herded and beat, and sometimes shot or lynched their Chinese neighbors; they looted..." See Lew-Williams (2018) and Pfaezler (2008).

"Arson was particularly effective at destroying physical evidence of who early Chinese residents..." Lew-Williams (2018) 2.

"In a period called "the Shasta Wars," vigilante white miners took it upon themselves to travel from one Chinese mining camp to another, attacking and ordering..." Pfaelzer (2008) 11-13.

"And although there were some efforts by the local sheriff and at least one judge to impose order..." Ibid, 12-15.

"By 1913, Chinese people, in legislation broadly aimed at those not ..." Kuo (1998) 188.

"Moments of economic scarcity in which work and business competition is more likely to be viewed in racial terms..." See J Wang, "Gender, Race and Civilization: The Competition between American Power Laundries and Chinese Steam Laundries, 1870s-1920s," *American Studies International* 40(1):52-73 (February 2002).

"In 2020, President Trump weaponized the Covid-19 outbreak against Chinese Americans, exciting old prejudices by ..." Wang (2002)

"Human Rights Watch issued a global call to governments..." https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/12/covid-19-fueling-anti-asian-racism-and-xenophobia-worldwide

"Stop AAPI Hate, an Asian American advocacy group, catalogued 2,800 hate incidents across America..." Sam Cabral, "Covid Hate Crimes Against Asian Americans on the Rise," *BBC News*, May 7, 2021. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-56218684

Chapter 11 Philadelphia

"Several years before, federal legal services corporation funding had been..." https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/R40679.html#_Toc249331903

- "When Black Philadelphians protested for entry to the all-White ..." Ibid.
- "Jon Stein, and other CLS lawyers, sued Rizzo in federal court on behalf of Black families seeking affordable housing. Resident Advisory Board v. Rizzo, 463 F. Supp. 694 (E.D. Pa. 1979); Jonathan Stein, "Mayor Rizzo's Racist Housing Policies," *WHYY*, November 22, 2017.
- "As mayor, Rizzo was notorious for allowing the police to act with impunity ..." Gabrielle Gurley, "The Virus of Frank Rizzo," *The American Prospect*, June 5, 2020.
- "on average, police killed one person per week ..." David Gambacorta and Barbara Laker, "Frank Rizzo leaves a legacy of unchecked police brutality and division in Philadelphia," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 03, 2020.
- "However, the Rizzo administration's excesses attracted the attention of the US Department of Justice..." Philip Taubman, "US Files its Rights Suit Charging Philadelphia Police with Brutality," *The New York Times*, August 14, 1979.
- "Other aspects of MOVE were in line with Black power organizations of the time: protests against police brutality......" John L. Puckett and Devin DeSilvis, "MOVE in Powelton Village, West Philadelphia Collaborative History, https://collaborativehistory.gse.upenn.edu/stories/move-powelton-village
- "48 dogs by one count..." "A Siege. A bomb. 48 Dogs. And the Black Commune the Would Not Surrender." *The Guardian*, July 31, 2018.
- "Their animal rights and other political protests--and even their use of profanity..." Linn Washington, "MOVE: A Double Standard of Justice?" *Yale Journal of Law and Liberation*, Vol 1, Issue 1, (1989). See also Robin Wagner Pacifici, *Discourse and Destruction: The City of Philadelphia Versus MOVE*, (University of Chicago Press: 1994).
- "Janine Africa was holding her infant son, who she says was knocked out of her arm," "A Siege..." (2018).
- "The following Spring, Rizzo initiated a 58-day blockade of the home, cutting off the water..." Ibid.
- "By August 8, MOVE members had not vacated the house..." John L. Puckett and Devin DeSilvis, "MOVE in Powelton Village, West Philadelphia Collaborative History, https://collaborativehistory.gse.upenn.edu/stories/move-powelton-village]

- "Police drove a bulldozer through ..." Tommy Oliver, Documentary Film: 40 Years a Prisoner, September 17, 2020.
- "a single shot killed police officer James Ramp, and in the subsequent confrontation, eight other police..." The Philadelphia Special Commission's Report, March 6, 1986. Full text available here: https://phillydeclaration.org/2015/05/13/30-years-later-primary-sources-on-the-move-conflagration/]
- "showered with splinters..." Ibid.
- "The city used teargas to drive MOVE out, arresting..." John L. Puckett and Devin DeSilvis, "MOVE in Powelton Village, West Philadelphia Collaborative History, https://collaborativehistory.gse.upenn.edu/stories/move-powelton-village
- "The house was razed, destroying evidence of the crime..." Puckett and DeSilvis; See also, Jason Osder, Documentary Film: *Let the Fire Burn* (2013).
- "Ed Rendell, then District Attorney of Philadelphia spoke..." Tommy Oliver (2020)
- "Delbert Africa..." Tommy Oliver (2020)
- "Police Commissioner Joseph O'Neill would testify at the trial of the three officers that Delbert Africa, "was not a man, but a savage." Ibid.
- "The officers were acquitted when the judge interrupted proceedings and curtailed a jury deliberation, finding unilaterally that the Commonwealth failed to demonstrate that the police officers were not acting in self-defense." Washington (1989)
- "A total of nine MOVE members were convicted in the killing..." Washington (1989) 8; Tommy Oliver (2020)
- "though police testimony at their trials was that one of the four MOVE men and none of the MOVE women were armed and that the bullet that killed officer Ramp and injured three other officers..." Washington (1989) 8.
- "the historic Cobbs Creek neighborhood, a Black neighborhood with one of the city's ..." Louis Massiah, Documentary Film: *The Bombing of Osage Avenue*, (1986).
- "They built what they called a bunker on the flat roof of the rowhome, with high narrow openings in place..." "Alan Yuhas, "Philadelphia's Osage Avenue Police Bombing, 30 Years On," The Guardian, May 13, 2015.
- "5-gallon gas tank..." Osder, 2013
- "an armed MOVE member..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986) 12.

- "They installed a bullhorn, from which they would espouse ..." Washington (1989) 69.
- "They continued to collect animals..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986) 13.
- "and refuse that disrupted the neighborhood." Yuhas (2015).
- "the residents of Osage Avenue complained to and met with..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986).
- "When MOVE first surfaced in the early 1970s..." Washington (1989) 68.
- "In May 1984, the US Attorney, the FBI and the Secret ..." Philadelphia Special "Commission Report (1986) 5.
- "Goode seems to have had little of the institutional Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986) 12.
- "police evacuated the residents of Osage Avenue on May 12 ..." Massiah (1986)
- "Goode ordered that no police officers involved..." Osder (2013).
- "Mayor Goode watched events from a television across town..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986).
- "fired 10,000 rounds in the space of 90 minutes..." Washington (1989), 78.
- "Michael "Birdie" Africa, 13 at the time and the only child to survive the attack..." Osder, (2013).
- "By there had been substantial damage..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986).
- "the entire front of the house had been blown off, and yet police forces did not enter..." Washington (1986) 75.
- "As the building began to burn from the top down, several men women and children attempted to flee, but were driven back by gunfire..." Ibid.; Yuhas (2015)
- "61 homes on three city blocks were lost, leaving 250 people..." Ibid.
- "temporarily housed at Tinicum National Environmental Center ..." Massiah (1986); Francis X. Clines, "15 Years and Millions Later Bombing Plagues Philadelphia," New York Times, August 13, 2000.
- "An 11-citizen member Special Commission was created by an Executive Order of the mayor ..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986).

"The Commission believes that the decisions of various city..." Philadelphia Special Commission Report (1986).

"by the city's medical examiner to an anthropologist named Alan Mann..." Maya Kassutto, "Remains of Black Children Killed in MOVE Bombing Cannot Be Located," NPR, April 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.npr.org/2021/04/23/990187353/bones-of-children-killed-in-move-bombing-shuttled-from-lab-to-lab-for-decades See also Maya Kassutto, "Remains of Children Killed in MOVE Bombing Sat in a Box at Penn Museum for Decades," billypenn.com, April 21, 2021. https://billypenn.com/2021/04/21/move-bombing-penn-museum-bones-remains-princeton-africa/ See also "The Odyssey of the MOVE Remains: Report of the Independent Investigation into the Demonstrative Display of MOVE Remains at the Penn Museum and Princeton University," A Report by the Tucker Law Group, August 20, 2021 https://www.penn.museum/documents/pressroom/MOVEInvestigationReport.pdf

"Another set of remains held by the City had been ordered cremated and discarded in 2017..." Michael Levinson, "Discovery of Bones from MOVE Bombing Jolts Philadelphia Once Again," *The New York Times*, May 15, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/15/us/philadelphia-move-bombing-cremation.html

"The remains of her daughter, returned by Mann after her death, were buried under..." Ximena Conde, "MOVE Bombing Remians Have Been Returned from Penn, Family Says, WHYY, July 13, 2021. https://whyy.org/articles/move-bombing-victim-remains-from-penn-have-been-returned-family-says/

"to bomb entire countries "back to the Stone Age." Reuters, "Pakistani Leader Claims US Threat After 9/11," *The New York Times*, September 22, 2006; See also Tamim Ansary, "Bomb Afghanistan Back to the Dark Ages? It's Been Done," commondreams.org, September 19, 2001.

"The 10-foot tall, 200-pound bronze statue..." Sean Collins Walsh, Laura McCrystal, and Chris Bennan, "How Mayor Jim Kenney Abruptly Ended Years of Delays to Remove the Frank Rizzo Statue," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 3, 2020.

"Within 20 years of Pennsylvania's inception, the colony had a separate..." W.E.B. DuBois. *The Philadelphia Negro*, (University of Pennsylvania Press (1899) Appendix B; See Also, Act **27** Nov. 1700, II Stat. at L. 77-79.

"Prior to emancipation and the enactment of the post-slavery laws..." W.E.B. DuBois (1899).

"In December of 2020, the *Philadelphia Inquirer* published a 200-year timeline of anti-Black policing ..." Dain Saint, Craig R. McCoy, Tommy Rowan and Valerie Russ, Black and Blue," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 10, 2020.

"when the Philadelphia police patrol stood by while a newly built abolitionist meeting hall was attacked by White protestors and burned to the ground..." Massiah (1986).

"In 1915, a group of 1,000 Black men protesting..." (https://www.newspapers.com/clip/26302127/riot-in-philadelphia-over-birth-of-a/)

"G. Grant Williams, a journalist for the Black newspaper, *The Philadelphia Tribune*, wrote in June 1918 about ..." Vincent P. Franklin, "The Philadelphia Race Riot of 1918," *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, Vol 99, No 3 (July 1975) 338-342.

"A 1924 study by the city found that Black people continued..." Dain Saint et al. (2020)

"substantial support for the belief that Black Philadelphians were more given..." Karl E. Johnson, Police-Black Community Relations in Postwar Philadelphia: Race and Criminalization in Urban Social Spaces, 1945-1960," *The Journal of African American History*, Volume 89, Number 2 (Spring 2004) 120-121.

Black residents testified before a City Council committee about illegal police..." Alex Elkins, "Police Department," *The Encyclopedia of Greater Philadelphia*. Accessed December 2019.

"In 1963, a landmark study on police shootings showed..." Dain Saint et al. (2020)

"In 1984, a Philadelphia Inquirer investigation uncovered..." William K. Marimow, "Part 1: Roughing Up Phila.: the Police K-9 Cases," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, April 15, 1984.

"The officers plead guilty to violating the rights of hundreds of defendants, whose convictions were overturned..." Ibid.

"In 2011, the city settled a lawsuit alleging that its police were conducting unlawful "stop and frisks," disproportionately..." Dain Saint, et al. (2020)

"A 2015 review by the US Department of justice found..." Ibid.

"Meanwhile, a group of a hundred white men armed ..." Anna Orso, Allison Steele, William Bender and Vinny Vella, "Philly police stood by as men with baseball bats 'protected' Fishtown" *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 2, 2020.

Chapter 13 Chicago

Eva told the table that Marko was Mexican, and even outed herself as an Iranian Jew, which Joe had no idea what to do with. Eva *** Telephone Interview, December 28, 2020, Costa Rica.

- "Many of those who remained worked as day laborers, sharecroppers..." CL Gammon, *The Macon County Race War*, (CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform: 2016) Chapter 5: Race Relations in Macon County.
- "Nightriders in Lafayette turned Baker's death into a rallying cry..." Ibid, Chapter 14: Forcing Blacks to Leave Town.
- "Between 1905 and 1920, the several modest Black schools..." Ibid, Chapter 5: Race Relations in Macon County.
- "moved to Macon Country in the mid-1970s, the Klan commonly held..." Nora Edwards Telephone Interview, December 27, 2020, Macon County, Tennessee.
- "Today, Macon County is nearly 95% White..."

 https://statisticalatlas.com/county/Tennessee/Macon-County/Race-and-Ethnicity?fbclid=IwAR3osa5VXjofpltsnuibPlxSqSXclzqECVSs5q6xUMUcN6hHestD7kQliIE#top

 op
- "Loewen describes sundown towns, places where Black people were prohibited from remaining overnight in a place, as most prevalent *outside* ..." James W. Loewen, *Sundown Towns: A Hidden Dimension of American Racism*, (The New Press: 2005) 70.
- "President Johnson had reversed the order of General William T. Sherman to seize Confederate landholdings..." Kendi (2017) 231-232.
- "Southern states quickly passed Black Codes..." See Douglas A. Blackmon, *Slavery By Another Name: The Re-enslavement of Black Americans from the Civil War to World War II*, (Anchor Books: 2008). See also Ibram X. Kendi, *Stamped from the Beginning: The Definitive History of Racist Ideas in America*, (Bold Type Books, 2016).
- "Those who resisted risked being forced to labor in..." Ibid, 8-9, 45, 85, 375.
- "Someone was lynched..." Kendi (2017) 259.
- "the Great Migration of six million free Black people out of the South beginning in 1916..." Ibid, 309.
- "Sundown towns were meant to turn them back ..." 1848 Illinois State Constitution; Loewen (2005) 29.
- "openly favored White supremacy and helped to create... Loewen (2005) 15.

- "By 1908 famed historian and journalist Roy Stannard Baker wrote about the reemerging color line..." Ibid, 34-36
- "The discrimination and exclusion only worsened during the Great Depression Ibid, 42.
- "by 1930 the number of counties in the country, outside of the South, which had not a single Black resident..." Ibid, 55.
- "The Great Retreat..." Ibid, 25.
- "By 1970, 70% of Illinois towns with more than 1,000 residents spread throughout the state, 424 in all, were entirely white, with confirmed..." Ibid, 60-62.
- "Villa Grove, was known for the ritual of sounding a whistle or a siren at 6 PM every evening..." Ibid, 64.
- "Oak Park, where Nadeem and I went looking for a house before we settled on Lombard ..." Ibid, 274.
- "Oak Park has not officially been a sundown town since the 1970's..." Ibid, 448.
- "I tripped over along Austin Boulevard, which is the narrow boundary..." Katie Kather "Austin Boulevard: The Invisible Barbed Wire," *The Atavist Magazine* (online) December 9, 2014. https://katiekather.atavist.com/story/6737]
- "Cicero, further in towards the city, was a notorious sundown town. As late as 1951, a Black Chicago bus driver..." Lowen (2005) 10-12.
- "In a twist that belies America's complexity, Cicero's white residents did not resist..." Ibid, 398.
- "Indiana has a similar proliferation of sundown towns..." Ibid, 65-68.
- "This is also true of how welcome we feel in America's leisure spaces..." Ibid, 79.
- "discrimination in government farm subsidies and systemic racism resulted in a 90% decrease in Black owned farmland between 1910 and 2000..." Thomas W. Mitchell, "Destablizing the Normalization of Rural Black Land Loss: A Critical Role for Legal Empiricism" *Wis. L Review* (2005) 564-567.
- https://scholarship.law.tamu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&article=1784&context=facscholar See also, Summer Sewell, "There Were Nearly a Million Black Farmers in 1920. Why Have They Disappeared?," *The Guardian*, April 29, 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/apr/29/why-have-americas-black-farmers-disappeared

"so that by 2017 only 1.4 percent of American farmers identified as Black..." 2017 Census of Agriculture Highlights

https://www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/Highlights/2019/2017Census Black Producers.pdf

"Our narrow confinement is, instead, the consequence of a widespread, public and private alliance of white American terrorism..." Guy Lancaster "... or Suffer the Consequences of Staying: Terror and Racial Cleansing in Arkansas," from *Historicizing Fear* (University of Colorado Press, 2019) 90.

"When I arrived, our unit, the legal aid section, followed a tired pattern of nonprofit leadership organization..." Sean Thomas-Breitfeld and Frances Kunreuther
"The Page Gen: Opportunities to Lead Nonprofits Are Still Unequal." The Chroniela of

"The Race Gap: Opportunities to Lead Nonprofits Are Still Unequal," *The Chronicle of Philanthropy*, June 18, 2020

"shockingly casual assault that killed a seventeen-year-old Black boy named Eugene Williams while he swam at the beach..." David F. Krugler, 1919, The Year of Racial Violence: How African Americans Fought Back, (Cambridge University Press 2015) 105-110.

"With over two million white servicemen returning from the war..." Karen Grigsby Bates, "Red Summer in Chicago: 100 Years After the Race Riots," *NPR*, July 27, 2019.

"Black women had played their part in the war effort as well, rolling bandages for the Red Cross..." Krugler (2015)19.

"literacy classes to those Black enlistees who could not ..." Ibid.

"the Black population in Chicago increased by 150%, to 109,000..." Ibid 100.

"Some large employers replaced Black workers with White workers, and others manipulated..." Krugler (2015).

"Black workers were then broadly seen as strikebreakers although they were frequently left out..." Krugler (2015) 104; Whet Moser, "Rahm Emanuel, Trade Union Racism and the Burden of History," *Chicago Magazine*, October 2012.

"There, they lived in overcrowded, run-down living spaces, often lacking electricity..." Bates (2019).

"White neighbors to the South and to the East began to organize..." Krugler (2015), 102. In the months before Eugene Williams was killed..." Ibid, 101.

"Surrounding white neighborhoods guarded the segregation boundaries with gangs, called euphemistically..." Ibid, 104.

"By the middle of the week, the gangs were targeting Black homes, breaking windows, firing shots, looting, and setting fires..." Ibid, 115.

"The Germans weren't the enemy-the enemy was right here at home." Ibid.

"In the following week, 38 people..." Bates (2019).

"A Governor's Commission would release a report three years later..." Ibid.

"disposable..." Marc Lamont Hill, *Nobody: Casualties of America's War on the Vulnerable, from Ferguson to Flint and Beyond* (Atria Books 2016).